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THE INTERNATIONAL ANTI-BRIBERY AND
FAIR COMPETITION ACT OF 1998

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 1998

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON FINANCE AND HAZARDOUS MATERIALS,
Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met at 10:40 a.m. in room 2123, Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Michael G. Oxley (chairman) presid-

milembers present: Representatives Oxley, Gillmor, Deal, White,
Wilson, Blileﬁ'i (ex officio), Manton, Sawyer, DeGette, Markey, and
Dingell (ex officio).

Staff present: Edward Hearst, majority counsel; Linda Dallas
Rich, majority counsel; Cliff Riccio, legislative clerk; Bruce M.
Gwinn, minority professional staff member; Consuela M. Washing-
ton, minority counsel; and Andrew W. Levin, minority counsel.

Mr. OXLEY. The committee will come to order.

The committee is holding this hearing today on the International
Anti-Bribery and Fair Competition Act of 1998, which I have intro-
duced, along with Chairman Bliley, before the %mt recess. Con-
gressmen Markey, Greenwood, Gillmor and Due have joined us
as cosponsors. This is an appropriate bill for the Commerce Com-
mittee to handle, and I would like to thank the Chairman for his
- leadership in making the committee the key player on this issue.

American business and American workers, the most productive
in the world, are prime beneficiaries of free and open markets over-
seas. But to take advantage of the benefits of free trade, the busi-
ness victory has to 5(: to the best competitor. Unfortunately that
has often not been the case. All to often overseas contracts have
been won by those offering payments under the table rather than
the best deal on the table.

H.R. 4353 is designed to help change all that. The United States
and dedicated officials in our government, both Republicans and
Democrats alike, have worked g?n‘d to make this hap%en. The re-
sult of their efforts was the OECD Convention on Com| ati.ngl‘gxgt
ery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business
actions. :

The Convention, if ratified, gn;ﬁ)lemented and enforced by the
other OECD member nations, will go a long way to leveling the
plaIi.ng field. America has the world’s strongest anti-bribery laws
and a powerful Justice Department to enforce them. The problem
is that our competitors have much looser rules and enforcement
mechanisms against bribery.
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I am pleased to note the support of the SEC for the securities
law provisions of this legislation, which are necessary for full im-
plementation of the Convention. The SEC has expertise and access
to corporate records critical to effectively enforcing the Nation’s
anti-bribery laws. This committee, of course, works closely with the
Commission on a myriad of issues, and we thank them for their
contributions on this matter. I welcome Paul Gerlach of the Com-
mission staff, who will speak to these issues in greater detail.

I am also pleased to welcome Andrew Pincus, General Counsel
of the Department of Commerce, to the committee. Secretary Daley
has taken the lead in the administration’s foreign anti-corruption
efforts, and has done an excellent job, by the way. Mr. Pincus ap-
pears on behalf of the Secretary today.

Transparency and openness are keys to free competition. The
more fair the competitive environment, the better our companies
will do. It is also better for the countries involved. Recent events
in Asia show us that a lack of transparency can lead to market dis-
tortions and inefficiencies with negative results for national econo-
mies and individual citizens.

This Convention will not end bribery worldwide, and I think we
all understand that, but it is an important step forward in Ameri-
ca’s effort to lead the world to a more open, market-based system.
And may I add parenthetically, we have come a long way since
dealing with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act back many years
ago when I first joined this committee, and it’s owed in no small
part to the leadership of Secretary Daley, Chairman Levitt and
others who have worked very diligently on this issue.

Nevertheless, we should all keep in mind that it is one thing to
have nations agree to adopt this Convention and another to have
them implement and enforce it. To date, no nation has fully ratified.
this agreement, which was reached last December. It is the admin-
istration’s view that the United States should act first in order to
help convince other nations to implement the Convention, and I
agree wholeheartedly.

However, to make sure other nations follow our lead, Chairman
Bliley and I have added a provision which requires the administra-
tion to monitor and report to this committee on the progress other
nations are making in putting their own laws into place.

We also have added a provision designed to reduce and eliminate
the privileges and immunities of the intergovernmental satellite or-
ganizations. The Anti-Bribery Convention is intended to promote
openness and transparency with respect to international business
practices. With their privileges and immunities, the intergovern-
mental satellite organizations can violate competition laws behind
closed doors without fear of discovery or penalty.

H.R. 4353 will make how they do business more transparent and
will bring us closer to the point where no competitor is above the
law. This will help create a more level playing field to the benefit
of the American satellite industry, its workers and consumers of
satellite services worldwide. Our bill also makes sure bribery of
anti-competitively commercialized international satellite organiza-
tions won’t be outside the scope of the FCPA. A pro-co:llfaetitive pri-
vatization of these organizations is the best policy for all.
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Just as free trade benefits our innovative, vibrant Nation, so will
world markets free of corruption. While it may be a very long time
before \overseas briberyis'a thing of the past, we are indeed mak-

?would like to thank our witnesses for joining us today, and we
look forward to your testimony.

This ends the statement of the Chair. I now turn to the ranking
member, the gentleman from New York, Mr. Manton.

Mr. MANTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing
today on legislation you and Chairman Bliley, along with others,
have introduced to combat international bribery and corruption.

Clearly, the United States is the leader amongst industrialized
nations in this area. We are the only Nation that has banned the
bribing of foreign officials, thanks to the Foreign Corrupt Practices
Act of 1977. It is surprising to me that while our country actively
discourages such behavior, other countries such as Germany ap-
pear to actually encourage it through their tax codes.

Mr. Chairman, while the clandestine nature of corruption makes
it impossible to estimate its full magnitude and impact, its det-
rimental effect on economies and societies is evident. Corruption
distorts the allocation of resources, undermines fair competition in
the marketplace, hurts economic development, erodes confidence in
political systems and fosters organized crime. I agree with my col-
leagues that the entire international community should actively
combat corrupt practices in international transactions.

The legislation before us today, the International Anti-Bribery
and Fair Competition Act, contains changes to our laws necessary
to implement the Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign
Public Officials in International Business Transactions. While set-
ting forth a standard for effective national laws to criminalize brib-
ery of foreign public officials in international business transactions,
this Convention also establishes a basis for effective international
judicial cooperation. By fighting bribery overseas, American compa-
nies, which are the most competitive and productive in the world,
will benefit from fair and open competition.

Mr. Chairman, I believe today’s hearing will be useful to help us
gather information needed to proceed in crafting such implement-
ing legislation.

ain, I thank you for holding this hearing and I look forward
- to the testimony of the distinguished witnesses, Mr. Gerlach and
Mr. Pincus. Thank you.

Mr. OXLEY. I thank the gentleman.

The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Virginia, the
Chairman of the Commerce Committee, Mr. Bliley.

Chairman BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to
thank.you for holding this hearing today. You have been a leader
on international issues in general and a strong advocate for free
trade in particular. The legislation which you and I have cospon-
sored, and which the committee is considering today, is designed to
open markets overseas by implementing an international conven-
tion which I think we both hope will go a long way toward promot-
ing transparency and fair competition.

Our legislation, the International Anti-Bribery and Fair Competi-
tion Act of 1998, contains the changes to our laws necessary to im-
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plement the OECD Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign
blic Officials.

I believe| that| this\Convention will help fight bribery and level
the playing field for American companies. I congratulate our gov-
ernment officials, and Secretary Daley in particular, for their role
in negotiating this important agreement. It has been achieved as
a result of the hard work of officials in both Republican and Demo-
cratic administrations, and was worth the wait.

Our Nation already has one of the strongest anti-bribery laws in
the world. American business claims that this puts them at a dis-
advantage since other nations do not have strong laws against brib-
ery. Some even make it tax deductible.

The critical issue with respect to the Convention is convincing
other nations to put their no-longer tax deductible money where
their mouth is.

It is my understanding that the administration believes that we
need to lead the way in order to get others to follow. To date, only
Bulgaria has ratified the Convention and even the Bulgarians have
g(g é:smpleted the process by depositing their documents with the

It is my hope in introducing this legislation that we will be tak-
ing an important step forward in creating a fairer and more open
international business environment. American business and work-
ers, the most competitive and productive in the world, will be the
biggest beneficiaries of fair and open competition.

Still, we need to look carefully to make sure other nations live
up to their obligations. That is why we have added a reporting re-
quirement to the legislation. Our bill will require the administra-
tion to report annually, beginning on July 1 of next year, on other
nations’ implementation and enforcement efforts.

Thus the bill before us today eliminates barriers to competition
resulting from both foreign corruption as well as from unfair and
inappropriate privileges and immunities.

American companies have been at a disadvantage for far too long
due to lax bribery laws in other nations. We need to work to bring
other nations up to an equal standard with our own.

Merit, not bribery, should determine who wins business and the
resulting jobs. Overseas contracts should go to the best competi-
tors, not the biggest bribers.

I would like to thank our witnesses for appearing here today and
appreciate the time and effort they and their colleagues have de-
voted to this vital issue.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. OXLEY. I thank the gentleman.

Does the gentlelady from Colorado have an opening statement?

Ms. DEGETTE. No, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. OXLEY. We now turn to our newest member of the panel, the
gentlelady from New Mexico, Mrs. Wilson. I think it's your first
hearing on the subcommittee, and let me say, first of all, that we
welcome you. For the record, her inlaws live in my Congressional
District. go I have a particular interest in the success of Ms. Wil-
son as a member of the subcommittee. Welcome.

Chairman BLILEY. And I hope they are well represented.
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Mr. OXLEY. You don’t have to comment on that, Mrs. Wilson. The
gentlelady from New Mexico. :

Mrs)/WILSONOMF.OChairman, thank you very much. The subject
that we're having a hearing on today is very important to me hav-
ing previously been in small business helping American companies
to succeed abroad, and I'm very pleased that we’re addressing this
problem that I think will benefit American business.

I would also say that my husband’s grandmother, who is ailing
and 95, is also in your district and she is lobbying all the members
of her nursing home to write me in for the election. So if you have
some inexplicable votes out there, that’s what’s going on in the
nursing home. Thank you.

Mr. OXLEY. I thank you.

Does the gentleman from Georgia have an opening statement?

Mr. DEAL. No, Mr. Chairman.

[Additional statement submitted for the record follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. EDWARD J. MARKEY, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me begin by commending you for calling this
morning’s hearing. I am pleased to be a cosponsor of H.R. 4353, which implements
the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (“OECD”) Convention
on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Trans-
actions.

In 1977, Co enacted the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (“FPCA”) as a re-

nse to widely reported scandals and investigations by the Securities and Ex-
:ﬂfmﬁf Commission which uncovered large numbers of payments to foreign officials
and 1illegal domestic political contributions by American corporations. Hundreds of
U.S. corporations were found to have made illicit payments to foreig(l)logovemment
officials, including more than 2&Hercent of the Nation’s top Fortune companies.
Such practices were fundamentally inconsistent with the %rinciples of free and fair
markets, harmful to the foreign policy interests of the United States, and, ulti-
mately, damaging to the interests of the shareholders of these U.S. companies.

In nse, the FCPA established an explicit bar against bribing foreign govern-
ment officials. At the same time, because many of these payments were hidden in
illegal corporate slush funds, Congress amended the f securities laws to re-
quire issuers of securities to keep accurate books and records and to devise and
maintain a system of internal accounting controls. When Congress enacted this leg-
islation, it was hoped that by taking the lead to curb bribery by our corporations,
America would put pressure on the other devel industrialized nations to adopt
similar laws. In 1988, frustrated by the failure of other countries to follow our lead,
the Co enacted legislation—as part of the Omnibus Trade Bill—which
charged President to negotiate an agreement with the other developed industri-
alized nations that would require them to enact legislation similar to the FCPA. At
the same time, the Subcommittee enacted certain amendments to the law to provide
U.S. corporations with additional t.gujdance as to how they should conduct their af-
fairs abroad in conformance with the FCPA.

Today, this Subcommittee will be reviewing the legislation which is the fruit of
our earlier legislative effort to put pressure on foreign nations to agt:g_lt strong laws
against bribing foreg;lfavemment officials. After many years of difficult negotia-
tions, the U.S. has y succeeded in securing the :ﬁreement of 33 countries, in-
cluding almost all of the OECD states and several other nations, to a Convention
which is closely modeled after the FCPA. In order to implement the terms of the
Convention, H.R. 43563 makes a number of changes in U.S. law. These changes actu-
ally strengthen the statute by extending its coverage to cover foreign persons and
corporations, bribes paid to officials of international organizations, and ifyi
that the law’s prohibitions should be construed to cover any payments made to se-
cure “any improper advantage.”

I strongly support this legislation and hope, Mr, Chairman, that we will promptly
proceed to mark up this bill and send it to the House floor as soon as possible, so
that it might clear the President’s desk by the end of this Congressional session.
I look forward to hearing the testimony of the Commerce Department and the SEC
on this bill this morning, and I yield back the balance of my time.
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Mr. OxLEY. We now turn to our el. Our first witness is Mr.
Andrew Pincus, General Counsel, Office of General Counsel with
the U'S.'Department of Commerce.

Mr. Pincus, welcome.

STATEMENT OF ANDREW PINCUS, GENERAL COUNSEL,
OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL, DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

Mr. PINcus. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you very much for the orportunity to testify before g;)cu
today on this very important legislation. Let me first convey -
retary Daley’s apologies that the was unable to appear today. As
you know, Mr. Chairman, he feels very, very strongly about this
issue and I will try to do justice to his views in representing him
here today.

I want to thank you and Chairman Bliley for your leadership in
introducing the bill and in moving this process forward because, as
you said and we agree, as it has all along with this issue, the
United States has to take the lead in bringing the world really up
to our standard in combating bribery.

Implementation of this treaty around the world is absolutely
vital to the promotion of our democratic ideals. Corruption is com-
pletely inconsistent with free and fair government, and implemen-
tation of this treaty is also vital to the ability of American compa-
nies to compete in the global economy. The unfortunate reality is
that last year we estimate $30 billion in international contracts
were alleged to involve bribe% by foreign firms.

Twenty-one years ago the United States was the first country to
make it a crime for our citizens and companies to bribe officials of
another land. Ten years ago Congress called upon the executive
branch to negotiate with our trading partners to see if they, too,
would join with us in making that activity a crime.

Stamping out bribery of foreign public officials is a high priority
of the administration, and getting the OECD to to this treaty
was one of Secretary Daleygs top priorities when he first took office
about 18 months ago. He personally worked with his counterparts
in Europe and other countries to convince them that this was
something that the OECD had to do, and worked to bring about the
agreement that resulted in the signing of this treaty by us and 32
other nations last December.

But the g:wemment is not alone in this fight. The business com-
munity, which for so long has labored under a competitive dis-
advantage, stron'g? supports these efforts and, as your comments
have demonstrated, there is bipartisan support here in Con%r:ss
for this effort. We thank you very much for that. This united front
hasktlnade it much easier for us to push this position around the
world.

I can report today that a number of our trading partners, such
as Germany, have been moving forward in the implementation
process to both ratify the Convention and to implement the agree-
ment in their domestic laws. We, too, are making progress. As you
know, on July 31 the Senate unanimously approved the Convention
and the implementing legislation.

Mr. Chairman, it’s our strong hope that the House will act quick-
ly. Even though we know the time in the legislative session is short
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and there is other pressing business, we hope that a bill can be en-
acted this year. The plain fact is, as you said, Mr. Chairman, the
United/States has totake the lead. Other countries are really sit-
ting back and waiting to see what we will do.

ere wasn’t great eagerness around the world to move this for-
ward. It’s really as a result of the pressure that we've brought to
bear, and that the business community both here and in other
countries has brought to bear, that other governments were con-
vinced that they had to move ahead. But they are not eager to
move quickly, we don’t believe, in the ratification process. We be-
lieve they’re waiting for us to take the lead, and once we move for-
ward and complete that process other countries will fall into line.
The sooner we act the sooner they will act.

Let me explain briefly some of the key provisions of the imple-
menting legislation. As you know, the Convention was modeled
after our Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, so there aren’t many
changes that are needed to bring the FCPA into line with what the
Convention requires. Let me just list them quickly:

First, our current law criminalizes payments made to influence
any decision of foreign officials or induce them to obtain business.
Under the OECD Convention we have to make it explicit that g:g—
gnt:‘rlxts made to secure “any improper advantage” are also prohib-
ited.

Second, the Convention calls on parties to prohibit the bribery of
foreign public officials by “any person.” So we have to expand our
law to cover all foreign persons who commit acts in furtherance of
a foreign bribe while they’re in the United States, because cur-
rently our law only applies to domestic persons.

Third, the Convention includes officials of public international or-
ganizations within the definition of public officials. We have to ex-
pand our definition to cover those officials as well.

Fourth, the Convention calls on signatories to assert nationality
jurisdiction over offenses committed abroad by their citizens. So we
need legislative chaxﬁ’s that will give that jurisdiction under our
law over the acts of American business that take place outside the
United States.

Fifth and finally, the legislation would subject all employees or
agents of U.S. business, regardless of nationafity, to both civil and
criminal penalties. Currently under our law, non-U.S. nationals are
subject to only civil penalties.

One of the greatest impacts of the FCPA has been the business
community’s res‘gonse Most companies have instituted internal
controls and auditing practices to make sure that their officials
know that this kind of conduct is illegal. And one of the very salu-
tary effects of this treaty, as this process is adopted in laws around
the world, we believe, will be that other companies will adopt the
practices that U.S. companies have followed for years.

The Convention also provides a monitoring system through an
OECD Working Group on Bribery. There will be regular r re-
views both with respect to the implementation process, to be sure
the countries enact e?slation that complies with the Convention’s
terms, and then to follow up on effective enforcement. So we think
that is a key way that we’re going to able to determine whether
other countries actually do what they’ve promised to do.
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Let me make one final point. This treaty is important, but it’s
only one part of our comprehensive strategy to fight corruption. In
our own/ hemisphere ) we recenélly concluded the InterAmerican
Ag:eement Against Corruption. We are working with the IMF and
other multilateral development banks to encourage countries to
promote good government and the rule of law. We also work with
countries, emerging democracies especially, to promote trans; nt
procurement practices and train them in how to have ethical mon-
itoring agencies within their own government.

We also plan to push this issue with our Asian partners. Sec-
maﬁ;.lh}' Daley is working to get this issue on the agenda of the Asian
Pacific Economic Cooperation Forum when it meets later this year
in Malaysia.

Finally, within the OECD there are additional aspects of the
bribery issue that will be discussed. For example, how do we ad-
dress the bribery of foreign political parties, party officials and can-
didates for office? Our law covers bribes paid to all of these, but

the Convention covers only some. At our ing OECD members
lI;Iave agreed to discuss this issue at the May 1999 Ministerial
eeting.

We must have transparency in business dealings if the global
economy is to grow and prosrer. If we do not, we will not have
learned one of the important lessons coming out of the Asian eco-
nomic crisis. Every commentator on that crisis has pointed out that
one of the ¥roblems that led to the collapse of those economies was
the lack of transparency within them. No economy can survive
under a cover of darkness.

you very much, and I'll be pleased to answer any of the
subcommittee’s questions.

[The prepared statement of Andrew J. Pincus follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANDREW J. PINCUS, GENERAL COUNSEL, DEPARTMENT OF
MMERCE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: Twenty one years ago, the United

States Congress passed the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, beoomng the first coun-
try to make it a crime for its citizens and companies to bribe the officials of another
country. This was a courageous and farsi tedactionforourcotmtr{totake,
one that reaffirmed our leadership in the regulation of international i prac-
tices.
Ten years ago, the Congress amended the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA),
and, more importantly, called upon the Executive Branch to negotiate—with our
an ntornationa axeemat oot that would reqaire our treing parters. to shaet Taws
an in io ent that require our i rs to ena ws
similar to our FCP.

I can attest to the high priority that this Administration has placed on getting
the world’s largest industrialized economies to adopt strict anti-bribery laws. Qur
goal has been to bring other countries up to our high standard, and to ensure that
:ru:dﬁrms would no longer labor under a competitive disadvantage in international

e.

At the Commerce Department, we have focused on the issue of bribery in inter-
national business transactions for years. It has also been a major focus of our Na-
tional Export Strategy. This Convention represents a major component of our strat-
eg{‘to eliminate bribery from international trade.

ow, with the strong support of the business community and members of Con-

5 both Republicans and Democrats, we have achieved our goal. On December

7 of last year, the United States signed the OECD Convention on Combating Brib-
of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions.

irty-three nations have now to enact criminal laws that will follow close-

ly the prohibitions found in our 'A. Now, the world’s largest economies must out-

law the bribery of foreign public officials in international business transactions. This
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is a major achievement that will provide for a more level playing field for U.S. busi-
nesses overseas.

Mr. Chairman, the prevalence of bribery in international transactions has been
costly for'the United States, for the countries whose officials demand or accept
bribes, and also for the countries whose companies pay bribes. Bribery hurts U.S.
exporters and suppliers in every state and district in our country. In economies in
transition, it hinders economic growth and the development of democracy.

The governments that have signed the Convention have agreed to seek to ratify
it and to enact implementing legislation, by the end of this year. But, and I cannot
stress this point enough, action on the part of the United States is important. Our
leadersl:visl led to the negotiation and signing of the Convention—now our lead-
ership bring the Convention into effect by spurring our major competitors to
ratify and implement it. Our work is cut out for us: we must ensure timely and com-
mte U.S. implementation of the Convention, so that our businesses may reap the

efits of this Convention as soon as possible. Overall, I think that working to-
gether we have made tremendous p: , and I look forward to bringing this Con-
vention into effect at the earliest possible date.

Let me briefly go over what this Convention does.

First, the Convention obligates the parties to criminalize the bribery of foreign
public officials. This obligation includes bribery of officials in all branches of govern-
ment, whether appointed or elected, and includes officials of public agencies, public
enterprises, and public international organizations.

The parties must apply “effective, proportionate, and dissuasive criminal pen-
alties” to the bribery of foreign public officials. The bottom line for those who bribe
will be fines, loss of business, and, in some cases, imprisonment. If a party’s legal
system does not include the concept of corporate criminal liability, the party must
provide for equivalent non-cnmmaj' inal sanctions, including monetary penalties.

The Convention re&ures that parties be able to seize or confiscate both the bribe
and the proceeds of the bribe—the net profits that result from the transaction—or
to impose equivalent fines, so as to provide a powerful disincentive to bribery.
Under our law, the ability to impose substantial fines has had a significant impact
on corporate compliance.

The Convention has strong provisions on mutual | assistance and extradition.
The mutual legal assistance provisions will greatly enhance cooperation with foreign
ﬁovernments in cases of alleged bribery, improving both the enforcement of our

'CPA and enforcement by foreign governments of their new antibribery statutes.

Mr. Chairman, while this Convention will go a long way towards leveling the
playing field for our businesses, there are some aspects of the briber{eproblem that
we are still discussing with our trading partners. These are the bribery of foreign
golitical parties, party officials, and candidates for political office. Our law covers

ribes zaid to all of these, but the Convention covers only business-related bribes
made through political parties, party officials, and candidates to persons otherwise
covered. It also covers bribes that forei ublic officials direct to parties, party offi-
cials, and candidates. At our urging, D members have a| to discuss these
issues on a priority basis in the OECD’s antibri worki p. We will take
up these issues again at the May 1999 OECD annual ministerial meeting. I am con-
fident that the parties to the Convention will find effective solutions to these re-

maining issues.

I am proud to say that we have already made significant progress towards bring-
ing the Convention into effect. On July 31, the Senate unanimously passed a resolu-
g:n of advuiege and coalise?t to lratiﬁcation1 of tihe Cox:;:nﬁonﬁl ((!)n ake s&me day, the

nate voted approval of implementing legislation t would make the necessary
changes to the ECPA to mage it fully consistent with the Convention. Mr. Chair-
man, it is my strong hope that the House will also act quickly on the implementix:g
{%gis(l)%%onn so that the United States can deposit its instrument of ratification wi

e .

What to expect from other Parties to the Convention

The greatest impact of our Foreign Corrupt Practices Act over the years has been
the business community’s own response to the law: they have adopted meanin
internal corporate controls, effective internal and external auditing, and the adop-
tion of codes of conduct. We would expect to see a similar response, when this Con-
éention is implemented, by the business communities of the other Parties to the

onvention.

The Convention also provides. us, for the first time, with a mechanism to monitor,
thro regular peer review within the OECD, both the quality of the n
enacted by other nations, and the effectiveness of their enforcement of tt. .  w-
tion. Regular comprehensive monitoring will provide us with the ability

>~
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mine whether other nations actually do what they have agreed to do. I expect that
soon after the Convention enters into force, we will begin to see a sharp curtailment
in the practice of bribery of foreign public officials in major international business
transactions. For'the first time, our competitors will have to weigh the risks of brib-
ery against the supposed benefits.

Related initiatives

This Convention is not our only anti-corruption effort. It is the centerpiece of a
comprehensive U.S. government sl::ﬁy to combat bribery and corruption abroad.
In our own hemisphere, we succe: y concluded the Inter-American Agreement
Against Corruption, which has recently been submitted to the Senate for its advice
and consent. Three Latin American countries were among the five non-OECD mem-
bers that have signed the OECD anti-bribery Convention. We are also working with
the International Monetary Fund and multilateral development banks, to encourage
those institutions to help countries promote good governments and the rule of law.

In the OECD as well, we are pressing our partners that still allow tax deductibil-
ity of bribes to eliminate this unacceptable treatment. Pro%;::s is already being
made in countries such as Denmark, Norway, and Portugal. This progress on elimi-
nating tax deductibility will be accelerated when the Convention comes into force.

In addition, in May the President unveiled the first ever international crime con-
trol strategy. In that strategy it was announced that Vice President Gore will host
an international conference on reducing corruption among public officials, including
security and justice officials. )

We and all signatories to the Convention agreed to seek approval and enactment
of implementing legislation by the end of 1998. We believe that it is essential that
the United States meet this schedule. Mr. Chairman, the business community in the
United States has expressed to me its strong support for our efforts to bring this
Convention into effect as soon as possible. If we do not, other countries will use our
delay as an excuse to avoid or delay their own implementation. The sooner we act
in ratifying the Convention, and enacting our implementing legislation, the sooner
others will act. And that will therefore level the playing field on which our compa-
nies must compete to obtain business overseas.

Implementing legislation

Mr. Chairman, I would like to explain briefly the provisions of the implementing
legislation that is before your Committee, the “International Anti-Bribery and Fair
Competition Act of 1998,” otherwise known as H.R. 4353. ‘

Since the Convention is very similar to our FCPA, the bill incorporates amend-
ments necessary to bring our law into full eonzllianoe with its obligations and to
%lement the Convention. The proposed amendments are tailored so that our law

ill have a so:ge similar to what we expect our major trading partners to achieve
as they enact their laws. I would like to emphasize that we have been working very
closely with the business community on these issues and therefore have been careful
not to put U.S. firms at a eoml.Petitive disadvantage.

The bill would amend the FCPA to conform to the requirements of and to imple-
ment the OECD Convention. First, the FCPA currently criminalizes payments made
to influence any decision of a foreign official or to induce him to do or omit to do
any act in order to obtain or retain business. The bill would make explicit that Ee -
ments made to secure “any i tﬁmﬁer advantage,” the language in the OEC
Convention, are prohibited by the FCPA.

Second, the OECD Convention calls on parties to cover “any person.” The current
FCPA covers only issuers with securities registered under the 1934 Securities Ex-
change Act and “domestic concerns.” The bill would, therefore, expand coverage to
include all foreign persons who commit an act in furtherance of a foreign bribe while
in the United States.

Third, the OECD Convention includes officials of public international organiza-
tions within the definition of “public official.” Accordingly, the bill similarly expands
the FCPA definition of public officials to include officials of such organizations.

Fourth, the OECD Convention calls on parties to assert nationality jurisdiction
over offenses committed abroad when consistent with national legal and constitu-
tional principles. Accordingly, the bill would provide for jurisdiction over the acts
of U.S. businesses and nationals in furtherance of unlawful payments that take
place wholly outside the United States.

Fifth and finally, the bill would amend the penalties applicable to employees and
agents of U.S. businesses to eliminate the current disparity between U.S. nationals
and non-U.S. nationals employed by or acting as agents of U.S. companies. In the
current statute, such non-U.S. nationals are subject only to civil penalties. The bill



11

would eliminate this restriction and subject all employees or agents of U.S. busi-
nesses to both civil and criminal penalties.

With respect to potential impacts on the criminal justice system, the bill imposes
new criminal pana?t?ies on'two’'classes of persons: (a) foreign nationals employed by
or acting as agents of U.S. companies, and (b) foreign nationals and foteiﬁ: compa-
nies that engage in unlawful acts in the United States. In addition, the liability of
U.S. persons is ;ﬁi)anded to the extent that unlawful acts taken wholly outside the
United States will now result in the same penalties as those taken within the
United States under the existing statute.

H.R. 4353 also includes several provisions relating to the status of certain inter-
national telecommunications organizations under the FCPA and to the privileges
and immunities afforded to such organizations. We would be concerned about provi-
sions that would cause controversy that could delay passage of this critical legisla-
tion implementing the Anti-Bribery Convention. However, we have had sev con-
versations with the Committee staff regarding these provisions and, with certain
technical changes that we have discussed, we would accept these telecommuni-
cations provisions.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the successful culmination and conclusion of this OECD Anti-Brib-
ery Convention has been a genuine bipartisan effort, spurred by the Congress over
the past 10 years, and one that several administrations have given priority to. I wel-
come the Committee’s interest in this important issue, and I urge you to take action
to aggrove implemenﬁng legislation for the OECD Convention, and to ensure that
the benefits of the Convention are realized r:f)idly, so that our own companies can
at last conduct their business on a more level playing field. Thank you again, and
I am pleased to answer any and all questions.

Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, Mr. Pincus.

The Chair would note we’ve got about 10 minutes or so before
the vote on the floor. Let me inquire, Mr. Gerlach, how long do you
estimate your testimony would be?

Mr. GERLACH. About the same length as Mr. Pincus’s.

Mr. OXLEY. All right. Why don’t we proceed with you and then
we’ll take a break and come back for questions if that’s okay.

Let me introduce you to Paul V. Gerlach, Associate Director, Di-
vision of Enforcement, U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

Mr. Gerlach, welcome.

STATEMENT OF PAUL V. GERLACH, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, DI-
VISION OF ENFORCEMENT, SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE
COMMISSION

Mr. GERLACH. Thank you, Chairman Oxley, Congressman Man-
ton and other members of the committee.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of the U.S. Secu-
rities and Exchanf)e Commission concerning this legislation to im-
plement the OECD Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign
Public Officials in International Business Transactions. The Com-
mission would like to congratulate the committee on holding hear-
ings and considering legislation on this important issue.

e Commission strongly supports the securities law provisions
of H.R. 4353 which it believes are necessary to implement the
OECD Convention. Through the OECD Convention 33 nations have
now committed to eradicate bribery of foreign officials by compa-
nies transacting business in the international marketplace. This
Convention, which is largely consistent with existing U.S. law, the
Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, is designed to level the playing field
upon which U.S. companies compete in the international business
arena and to create transparent business practices around the
world. To continue momentum for the OECD Convention it’s impor-

)
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tant that the U.S. enact imglementing legislation on schedule to
ensure FCPA consistency with the Convention.

The U.S! has been'a' world leader in combating corruption in the
global marketplace for over 20 years. The SEC has been and will
continue to be at the forefront of that effort. Among the tools that
the SEC relies upon is the FCPA. Enacted in 1977, the FCPA
makes illegal the payment of bribes to foreign officials for the pur-
Egge of obtaining or retaining business. The FCPA also created

ks and records and inte control provisions of the Federal se-
curities laws that are widely used by the Commission to combat
fraud by public companies both at home and abroad.

The problem of bribery by U.S. corporations doing business
abroad first surfaced during the 1970’s when the press reported al-
legations of questionable payments by U.S. companies to foreign
government officials. Enforcement action by the SEC and the De-
partment of Justice in the mid-"70’s confirmed that illicit payments
were a significant problem.

As a result of the potential magnitude of that ﬁroblem, the SEC
b&gan a voluntary disclosure program under which the Commission
offered not to bring enforcement actions against companies that
disclosed past payments and agreed to implement internal proce-
dures to prevent bribery in the future. Under that program over
400 U.S. companies, including 117 of the top Fortune 500 compa-
nies, admitted making questionable or illegal payments in excess
of $300 million to foreign government officials. The Commission
submitted a report to Congress together with a legislative proposal.

In response to those events, Congress enacted the FCPA in 1977
amending the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. This made the U.S.
the first government to outlaw the bribery of foreign officials. The
FCPA attempts to stop corporate bribery through three basic
means:

First, by making it illegal to bribe foreign officials to obtain or
retain business.

Second, by requiring companies subject to SEC reportin% require-
ments to keep detailed books and records that accurately reflect
corporate payments and transactions.

hird, by requiring companies subject to SEC reporting require-
ments to institute and maintain an internal accounting system to
assure management’s control over the company’s assets. The Com-
mission has been vigorous in its enforcement of the FCPA bringing
a number of cases involving the anti-bribery provisions and hun-
dreds of cases enforcing the books and records and internal control
provisions of the FCPA.

Critics of the FCPA have long argued that it placed American
business at a competitive disadvantage in the foreign marketplace
because other countries did not have similar prohl%;tions against
bribery. It was argued that this disadvantage meant lost opportuni-
ties for American companies in the global marketplace, possibly af-
fecting overseas procurements valued in the billions of dollars each
year. Indeed, as Chairman Bliley mentioned, some of our trading
partners explicitly encourage such bribes by permitting businesses
to claim them as tax deductible business expenses.

In 1988, in conjunction with amendments to the FCPA, Co 88
sought to address this competitiveness issue. It charged the i-
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dent to negotiate an agreement with other OECD members requir-
ing them to enact legislation similar to the FCPA to combat the
problems/\creatéd’ by bribery and required the President to report
to Congress within 1 year of passage on the progress of these nego-
tiations. Since 1988 the United States has been urging other coun-
tries to criminalize bribery of foreign officials by their nationals.
The legislation at issue today is the culmination of these efforts.

Since Co ss’ 1988 directive to the President to engage in ef-
forts to combat bribery, efforts to combat corruption have gained
increasing support in the international community. These efforts
culminated in the OECD Convention, a treaty negotiated by the
OECD and signed by the U.S. and 32 other nations on December
17, 1997 in Paris. The Commission has been an active participant
in this project and is pleased with the OECD Convention.

The Convention calls on all parties to make it a criminal offense
for any person intentionally to offer, promise or give any undue pe-
cuniary or other advantage, whether directly or through inter-
mediaries, to a forei? public official for that official or for a third
party, in order that the official act or refrain from acting in relation
to the performance of official duties, in order to obtain or retain
business or other improper advantage in the conduct of inter-
national business.

It calls on all parties to assert territorial jurisdiction broadly
and, where consistent with national legal and constitutional prin-
ciples, to assert nationality jurisdiction. All 33 nations have
pledged to seek approval of the Convention and enactment of im-
plementing legislation by the end of 1998. In addition, if ratified,
the OECD Convention would facilitate cooperation among partici-
pating countries in investigating instances of alleged bribery.

Although the OECD Convention is largely consistent with exist-
ing U.S. law, the FCPA, as well as Section 30A of the Exchange
Act, would need to be amended slightly to implement the Conven-
tion. The bill before you is designed to make the necessary imple-
menting changes to existing U.S. law. The conforming changes to
the Exchange Act proposed by H.R. 4353, which are largely minor
in nature, are as follows:

First, the OECD Convention—

Mr. OXLEY. Mr. Gerlach, we have a vote on the floor in about 5
minutes, and Mr. Manton takes longer than most to get over there
to vote.

Mr. MANTON. Age discrimination.

Mr. OXLEY. So let me interrupt you now, and we’ll complete your
testimony when the subcommittee returns.

The subcommittee is in recess for 10 minutes.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. OxLEY. The subcommittee will reconvene and, Mr. Gerlach,
you may resume.

Mr. GERLACH. Thank you, Chairman Oxley.

I was just starting to talk about the conforming changes to the
Exchange Act proposed by H.R. 4353 which are largely minor in
nature.

First, the OECD Convention bans payments made to secure 1y
improper advantage. The FCPA currently prohibits payments 1
in order to obtain or retain business. Thus, H.R. 4353 clari

Y -
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scope of FCPA liabilii‘:y to explicitly include the OECD Convention
language of securing “any improper advantage” from a foreign offi-

cial.

Second, the OECD Convention includes officials of international
agencies within the definition of foreign official. Thus, H.R. 4353
expands the definition of covered public official to include officials
of 'F}I:ll;lic international organizations.

ird, the OECD Convention é)tovides for nationality jurisdic-
tion. H.R. 4353 conforms to the Convention by providing an addi-
tional basis for jurisdiction over foreign bribery by U.S. issuers and
U.S. persons that are officers, directors, employees, agents or stock-
holders of such issuers. Accordingly, the bill will amend the FCPA
to provide for jurisdiction over the acts of U.S. businesses and na-
tionals in furtherance of unlawful payments that take place outside
the United States irrespective of whether in doing so they make
any use of the mails or means or instrumentalities of U.S. inter-
state commerce.

Fourth, the OECD Convention necessitates conforming penalties
for non-U.S. citizen emplI(}yees and agents of issuers and domestic
concerns to penalties for U.S. citizen employees and agents.

In conclusion, the Commission has aggressively enforced the
FCPA and strongly supports the OECD Convention and the imé)le-
menting legislation as a means to provide a more level playing field
for U.S. companies abroad.
haI would be pleased to answer any questions the committee might

ve.

[The prepared statement of Paul V. Gerlach follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL V. GERLACH, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF
ENFORCEMENT, U.S. SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Chairman Oxley, Congressman Manton and other Members of the Committee: I
appreciate the oB%ortumt to testify on behalf of the U.S. Securities and Excbanﬁ_a

ommission (“SEC” or “Commission”) concerning H.R. 4353, legislation to im
ment the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (“OECD”) Con-
vention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business

ctions.

The Commission would like to congratulate the Committee on holding hearings
and considerin, lesislation on this important issue. The United States, as a signa-
tory to the OECD Convention, has a; to seek approval and enactment of imple-
mentiné legislation by the end of 1998.

The Commission strongly supports the securities laws provisions of H.R. 4353,
which it believes are necessary to implement the OECD Convention. the
OECD Convention, 33 nations have now committed to eradicate bribery of foreign
officials in order for companies to transact business in the international market-
place. This Convention, which is y consistent with existing U.S. law, the For-
eign Corrupt Practices Act (“FCPA”), is designed to level the playing field upon
which U.S. companies compete in the international business arena and to create
trans nt business practices around the world. To continue momentum for the
OECD Convention, it is important that the United States enact implementing legis-
lation on schedule to ensure FCPA consistency with the Convention.

BACKGROUND OF THE FOREIGN CORRUPT PRACTICES ACT

The United States has been a world leader in combating corruption in the global
marketplace for some time. The Commission has been—and will continue to be—
at the forefront of that effort. Among the statutory tools that the SEC relies upon
is the FCPA.! Enacted 20 years ago, the FCPA makes illegal the payment of b

1Pub. L. No. 95-213, 91 Stat. 1494 (1977), as ammdod& the Omnibus Trade and Competi-
tiveness Act of 1988, Pub. L. No. 100-418, tit. V, §35001-03, 102 Stat. 1415 (1988) (codified as
amended at 15 U.S.C. §§78m, 78dd-1, 78dd-2, 786,
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to foreign officials for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business. The FCPA also
created books and records and internal controls provisions of the federal securities
laws that have been more generally used by the Commission to combat fraud.

The problem of bribery by United States corporations doing business abroad first
surfaced during the 1970s when the press reported allegations of questionable pay-
ments by United States companies to foreign government officials. In 1973, several
corporations and executives were c| ed with using corporate funds for illegal do-
mestic ?oliﬁeal contributions by the ce of the Special Prosecutor of the Depart-
ment of Justice. Since the nondisclosure of these activities might entail violations
of the federal securities laws, the Commission published a statement of the view of
the Division of Corporation Finance concerning disclosure of these matters in public
filings. This release explains that indictments, guilty pleas, and convictions of cor-
porations or their officers or directors for illegal acts are “material to an evaluation
of the integrity of the manafement of the corgoration as it relates to the operation
of the corporation and use of corporate funds.”

Commission staff also discovered falsification of corporate financial records to con-
ceal the use of corporate funds as well as the existence of secret “slush funds” dis-
bursed outside the normal financial system. The resulﬁlx:f investigations culminated
in settled injunctive actions tl:fn.inst 14 companies as of May 10, 1976.

As a result of the potential magnitude of the problem, the Commission began a
voluntary disclosure program under which the Commission offered not to bring en-
forcement actions against companies that disclosed past R:lyments and agreed to im-
plement internal sprooedures to prevent bribery in the future. Under the program,
over 400 United States companies, including 117 of the top Fortune 500 companies,
admitted making tionable or illegal payments in excess of $300 million to for-
eign government officials.? The Commission submitted a report to Congress together
with a legislative proposal.4

ENACTMENT OF THE FOREIGN CORRUPT PRACTICES ACT OF 1977

In response to these events, Con, enacted the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act
of 1977, amending the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the “Exchange Act”), and
ing the United States the first government to outlaw bribery of foreign officials.

The FCPA attempts to stop corporate bribery through three basic means:

¢ First, by making it illegal to bribe foreign officials to obtain or retain business.
The Commission has civil enforcement authority over the violation of the anti-
bribery provisions by domestic or foreign public companies whose securities are

istered with the SEC, and the Department of Justice has both civil and
criminal enforcement authority for violations of the anti-bribery provisions b
domestic concerns, as well as for criminal actions involving issuers. The FCP.
cover:agayments to foreign government officials, political parties, party officials,
ggliti candidates, and intermediaries (the anti-bribery provision). Section
A(a) of the Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. § 78dd-1(a));

e Second, by requiring companies subject to SEC reporting requirements to keep de-
tailed books and records that accurately reflect corporate payments and trans-
actions (the books and records provision). Section 13(b)(2XA) of the Exchange
Act (15 U.S.C. § 78m(b)X2XA)); and

e Third, by requiring companies subject to SEC reporting requirements to institute
and maintain an internal accounting system to assure management’s control
over the company’s assets (the internal controls provision). Section 13(bX2XB)
of the Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. § 78m(b)X2XB)).6

SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Critics have contended that the FCPA Yalaees American businesses at a competi-
ive disadvantage in the foreign marketplace because other countries do not have
similar prohibitions against foreign bribery. This disadvantage may mean lost op-
portunities for American companies in the global market&laee, possibly affecting
overseas procurements valued in the billions of dollars each year. Indeed, some of

2Securities Act Release No. 5466 (Mar. 8, 1974).
3H.R. Rep. No. 95-840 at 4 (1977).
4Securities and Exchange Commission, 94th Cong., Report on Questionable and Il Cor-
porate Payments and Practices (Comm. Print 1976).
°lnndd‘;:ilon.n.multofmdmenuwtthCPAin 1988, it is unlawful for anv n
to knowingly circumvent or fail to implement a system of internal :
trols, or to kno falsify any record, or account described in Section 1i..na..
tion 13(bX5) of the Act (15 U.S.C. §78m(bX5)).

.



THE COMMISSION'S ENFORCEMENT OF THE FCPA

The Commission has t four enforcement cases involving the anti-bribery
of the FCPA.® The hasalaob:mghtnnmawseuesenfolung
g: books and records and internal contmls of the FCPA.7
One recent case involvi as the books and records and internal
controls of the FCPA is ECu TruouEnergyCorp In this case, the SEC
alleged f méﬂm 1990, two former senior officers of Triton
Indonesia, a nergy, authmzed numerous mpmper
e 5 s s st e i v an ey bty frion T
government agencies, or
“memw st bk o woukd pase suSh -
ments along to ent employees for the purpose of infl
deanonsaffechngthebunmof Triton Indonesia. The two former senior offi-
cers, along with other Triton Indonesia employees, concealed these payments by
falsely documenting and the transactions as routine business
tures. Triton Indonesia also other false entries in its books and mords
Al Triton Energy did not authorize or direct these improper payments and
misbookings, when Triton Energy’s internal auditor notified its m: ent of the
violations in a memorandum, Triton En s former president ord that all cop-
ies of the memorandum be destroyed and Triton Energy’s management failed to put
a stop to the illicit activities.
Without admitting or denying the allegations, Triton Energy consented to the
entry of an injunction that permanently enjoins it from future violations of the
books and records and internal controls provisions of the FCPA, and ordered it to
pay a 8300 000 penalty The two former senior officers each consented to the entry
of an inj o&ermanentl enjoins them from future violations. One was or-
dendtopaya$35 tK:nali:yandtheoi:hertaopaya$50000 penalty. The result
in Triton makes clear that whenever senior m ent becomes aware of FCPA
violations, even if it did not authorize them in the instance, it is liable for fail-
ure to mvesngate and put an end to such violations.

OECD CONVENTION

Since Congress’ 1988 directive to the President to engage in international efforts
to combat bribery, efforts to combat corruption have gained mcreasuig support in
the international community. These efforts ﬁnnllgéiulmmated in the OECD Conven-
tion on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public cials in International Business

6See SEC v. Triton Ene , Litigation Roleau No. 15266 (Feb. 27, 1997) and Litigation

Rnlene No. 15396 (June ), SEC v. Ashland Oil, Inc., Lnszg ation Release No. 11150 (Jul
8, 19868); SEC v. Sam P. W Co., Litigation Release No. 9414 (Aug. 13, 1981); and SE
v. Katy Industries, Inc., ngmon Relem 8519 (Aug. 30, 1978).

7The Commission has brought more than involvmg the books and records and inter-
nal controls provinons of the FCPA. See e I\f SEC’ v. William Trainor, Vincent D. Celentano,
Medical Inc. (flk/a/ tek International, Inc.), et al., Litigation Release
No. 16786 ( une 18 1998) and Litigation Release No. 16844 (Aug. 12, 1998) C v. Charles
T. Young and Sellg Adler, mehon Release No. 16794 (June 1998), SEC v. Joceph C.
Allcgm{Dauith,JLee dbetterandHFlynnClybur:l tigation Release No. 15384
(June 1997); SEC v. Policy Management Systems Corp., et Litigation Release No 15417
(July 28, 1997). "SEC v. Structural Dynamics Research Com et al Litigation Release No. 15325
(Apr. 10 1997); and SEC v. Kendall Square Research al. Litigation Release No. 14895
(Apr. 29 1996) and Litigation Release No. 156166 (Nov. 12, 1998) Notably, these ptovmonl ex-
undtonlliuuenwhoregisterucunhesthhtheCo even foreign issuers. See e.g.
SEC v. Montedison, S.p.A., Litigation Release No. 15164 (Nov. 21 1996) (The eomplaint Allegeé
that Montedison, an Italian company, in a scheme ﬂn«l to conceal hundreds of mil-
lions of dollars of payments that, among other things, were to bribe Italian politiciam nnd
other persons. The scheme concealed losses of at least $398 million. The complaint alleged tha
as a result of the scheme, Montedison’s assets were materially overstated on its books md

records and in its financial statements for fiscal years 1988 through 1991.)



17

Transactions (the “OECD Convention”), a treaty neg:::;‘od by the OECD and
'}igned by the United States and 32 other nations on ber 17, 1997 in Paris.8
e Commission has been an active participant in this project and is pleased with
the OECD Convention.
The OECD Convention calls on all parties to make it a criminal offense “for any
person intentionally to offer, promise or give any undue pecuniary or other advan-
, whether directly or through intermediaries, to a foreign public official, for that
cial or for a third party, in order that the official act or refrain from acting in
relation to the performance of official duties, in order to obtain or retain business
or other improper advantage in the conduct of international business.”? It further
calls on all parties to assert territorial jurisdiction broadly and, where consistent
with national I and constitutional principles, to assert nationality jurisdiction.
All 33 nations pledged to seek ap rovaf of the Convention and enactment of imple-
menting legislation by the end of 1998. In addition, if ratified, the OECD Conven-
tion would facilitate cooperation among participating countries in investigating in-

stances of alleged b: A
In the U.S,, the OECD Convention was forwarded by the President to the Senate
in April 1998. The Senate unanimousl a resolution of advice and consent

y
to ratify the OECD Convention on July 31, 1998.10

SPECIFIC PROVISIONS OF H.R. 4353 AS THEY RELATE TO THE EXCHANGE ACT

Although the OECD Convention is largely consistent with existing U.S. law, the
FCPA, as well as Section 30A of the Exchange Act, would need to be amended to
implement the Convention. H.R. 4353 is designed to make the necessary implement-
ing chanﬁs to ﬁnglU.S. law. The conforming changes to the Exchange Act pro-
posed by H.R. 4353, which are largely minor in nature, are as follows:1!

o First, the OECD Convention bans payments made to secure “any improper advan-
tage”. The FCPA currently prohibits payments made “in order to obtain or re-
tain business”. H.R. 4353 cﬁnﬁ es the scope of FCPA liability to explicitly in-
clude the OECD Convention language “securing any improper advantage” from
a foreign official. H.R. 4353 effects this change In Section 2&?‘ by amemﬁng Sec-
tion 30A(a) of the Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. § 78dd-1(a));

e Second, the OECD Convention includes officials of international agencies within
the definition of “forei public official.” H.R. 4353 expands the definition of
covered “foreign official” to include officials of public international organiza-
tions. Section 2(b) of H.R. 4353 amends Paragraph 1 of Section 30A(f) of the
Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. § 78dd-1(f);

e Third, the OECD Convention provides for nationality jurisdiction. H.R. 4353 con-
forms to the OECD Convention by providing an additional basis for jurisdiction
over foreign bribery by U.S. issuers and U.S. persons that are officers, di S,
employees, or agents, or stockholders of such issuers. Accordingly, the bill will
amend the FCPA to provide for jurisdiction over the acts of U.S. businesses and
nationals in furtherance of unlawful payments that take place outside the
United States, irrespective of whether in doing so they make an_lzhuse of the
mails or means or instrumentalities of U.S. interstate commerce. The Commis-
sion has been advised by the Department of Justice that this exercise of juris-
diction over U.S. businesses and nationals for unlawful conduct abroad is con-
sistent with U.S. legal and constitutional principles. It is within the constitu-
tional grant of power to Congress to “regulate Commerce with foreign Nations”
and to “define and punish... Offenses against the Law of Nations.” U.S. Const.
art. I, §8, cl. 3 & 10. Section 2(c) of H.R. 4353 amends Section 30A of the Ex-
change Act (15 U.S.C. §78dd-1) to effect this change; and

o Fourth, the OECD Convention necessitates conforming penalties for non-U.S. citi-
zen employees and agents of issuers and domestic concerns to penalties for U.S.
citizen employees and agents (which are currently more severe). H.R. 43563
amends the penalties applicable to emplo(vjees and agents of U.S. businesses to
eliminate the current arity between U.S. nationals and non-U.S. nationals

8 These 33 countries include most of the signi t trading countries in the world and consist
of 28 OECD Member States and five non-OECD Members who are participants in the OECD’s
Woﬂ Group on Bribery in International Business Transactions. At this time, Australia is the
only OECD Member State that has not signed the OECD Convention.

92 OECD Convention, art. 1, para. 1.

10 Notably, on the same day, the Senate passed by voice vote S. 2375, its version of implement-
ing legislation for the Convention.

1As is its practice, the Commission is confining its testimony to the amendments af-
fecting the fe securities laws.
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employed by or acting as agents of U.S. companies. In the current statute, for-
eign nationals employed by or acting as agents of U.S. companies (as opposed
to officers or directors) are sub{')ect only to civil penalties. The bill would elimi-
nate\this| restrictionand, thereby, subject all employees or agents of U.S. busi-
nesses to both civil and criminal penalties. Eliminating this preferential treat-
ment implements the OECD Convention’s requirement that “le]ach Party shall
take such measures as may be necessary to establish that it is a criminal of-
fence [sic] under its law for any person [to make unlawful payments).” 12 Section
2(d) of H.R. 4353 amends Section 32(c) of the Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. § 78fRc))
to effect this change.13

CONCLUSION

The increasing globalization of the world’s economy, along with the establishment
of capital markets in new environments, have contributed to U.S. companies havi
increased business dealings and interests abroad. As this trend continues, the ri
of U.S. companies operating in situations where bribery of foreign officials is a nor-
mal part of doing business increases. Accordingly, it is important to enact, and to
encourage other countries to enact, legislation that will provide a more level playing
field for U.S. companies in the international marketplace.

The Commission has aggressively enforced the FCPA and strongly su%ports the
OECD Convention and the implementing legislation as a means to provide a more
level playittx.ﬁ field for U.S. companies abroad.

In sum, the Commission strongly supports the changes to the securities laws con-
templated by H.R. 4353.

Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, Mr. Gerlach and Mr. Pincus as well. The
Chair will begin a round of questions.

We are reasonably confident that we can get this legislation
}l)‘%ssed and to the President before Congress adjourns for the year.

e next obvious question is then what kind of steps do all of us
need to take, particularly the executive branch, to ensure that the
other signatories quickly ratify the agreement and that their imple-
mentation will conform to the Convention?

Mr. Pincus.

Mr. PiNcus. Well, the Convention itself sets up an OECD process
for monitoring what other countries are doing to make sure that,
as they go through the implementing steps, what they produce con-
forms to the Convention’s provisions. we are participating in
that effort. In addition the Bommerce Department’s Trade Compli-
ance Center is itself monitoring what countries are doing to make
sure that they are, first of all, taking steps and not doing nothing,
but also that they are not going to pass implementing legislation
that is not up to snuff. And Secretary Daley and his counterparts
I know as they go around the world meeting with their counter-
parts, always inc?ude something on their agenda to raise the issue
of whether they are moving forward.

Obviously once we’ve taken all the steps we have to take it’s
going to be a lot easier for us to say, okay, we've done it, what
about you? But it’s very high up on his agenda as he meets with
his counterparts around the world to say we all made a commit-
ment to do this by the end of the year. We're moving forward with
ours, and we certainly hope you're moving forward with yours.

Mr. OXLEY. There is actually an Office of Compliance within the
Commerce Department that tracks those kinds of things?

120ECD Convention, art. 1, . 1 (em is supplied).

13In addition, Section 4 of H.R. 4353 ely parallels the other provisions of the FCPA to
create parity between the treatment of U.S. nationals and foreign nationals. This change is to
conform with the OECD Convention's call on parties to cover “any person.” The current FCPA
covers only issuers covered under the Exchange Act and “domestic concerns.”
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Mr. PINcUS. Yes, there is. The Trade Compiance Center looks
generally at compliance by other countries with agreements and
also takes'complaints/from U.S. companies about ways they may
have been mistreated or they feel that companies are not living up
to their international obligations. But one of the things Secretary
Daley has asked them to do is specifically look at the steps that
other countries are taking, and monitor the steps they’re taking, to
comply with their obligations under this Convention, and we are
obviously working closely with the State Department in that effort.

Mr. OXLEY. Now, does the European Union participate in this
treaty as the European Union or do the various countries rep-
resented also participate? How does that work?

Mr. PINcus. This is a treaty with the individual countries and
not with the EU as an entity. Obviously members of the EU are
there, but they are there in their individual capacity. But my un-
derstanding is the EU has been quite supportive. They participate
as an observer and the Commission has been very supportive of the
effort to promote transparency.

Mr. OXLEY. We are going to have a meeting in the next couple
of weeks with members of the European Parliament. Do you know
offhand what role, if any, the European Parliament will have in
these discussions?

Mr. PINCUS. We are not aware that they have any role. I think
obviously those are people, though, who in their individual coun-
tries have some political prominence and some role. So it seems to
be that this is fair game to raise with them as something that
we’re moving down the pike on and we hope that they’re living up
to their obligations as well.

Mr. OXLEY. It would be helpful if your staff could advise commit-
tee staff as well as my personal staff over the next week as to just
about where those folks are in various countries so that when we
do meet with their members we will have some kind of an idea
what progress they’ve made.

Mr. PINCUS. We will certainly do that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. OxLEY. Thank you.

Second, what steps will be taken to ensure that the other sig-
natories will effectively enforce their new anti-bribery and corrup-
tion laws in accordance with the Convention? That obviously is an
area where many countries have fallen short for numbers of years.
What kind of teeth do we have to do that?

Mr. PINcUS. Well the Convention itself actually has an imple-
mentation monitoring process, an enforcement monitoring process
whereby countries will subject themselves to peer review. Under
this process there will be visits from teams made up of other OECD
countries to talk about what enforcement efforts have been taken
and what the results are of those actions and to really look at
whether this is just a law on the books that no one is looking at
and to push to make sure that it’s something that is actually being
done. As you know we don’t usually have any concrete teeth in
international agreements, but we do have this monitoring and peer
review process to sort of make people, through peer pressure if you
will, live up to their obligations.
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Mr. OXLEY. Mr. Gerlach, what role does the SEC play in the en-
forcement of the anti-bribery laws and do you have any examples
of any recent'activities 'on 'the part of the SEC?

Mr. GERLACH. The SEC shares—there is basically concurrent ju-
risdiction between the Justice Department and the SEC. Obviously
the SEC is a civil agency. So we have responsibility for the civil
enforcement of both the anti-bribery provisions and the internal
controls and books and records provisions of the FCPA.

Our most recent significant case in this area is probably the case
we brouil;t in February 1997 against a U.S. company, Triton En-
ergy. It had to do with bribes paid by Triton Indonesia which was
a wholly owned subsidiary of Triton. The bribes were paid through
a business agent in Indonesia to officials of the Indonesian Govern-
ment in the course of an oil-recovery contract that Triton Indonesia
had with the Indonesian Government. That case, was brought as
a settled matter in which we obtained an injunction against Triton
U.S,, the U.S. entity. They paid a $300,000 civil penalty. We
brought an injunctive action against the two principal officers of
Triton Indonesia who actually were involved in paying the bribes.
They consented to injunctions and paid penalties of $50- and $35
thousand respectively.

We also brought a simultaneous administrative cease and desist
proceeding against the senior management of the U.S. holding com-
pany, Triton Energy. At the time it was a Houston, Texas based
company, and the liability of the senior officials of Triton Energy
was predicated on the fact that during the course of the illicit pay-
ments an internal auditor alerted them to the fact that there were
these suspicious payments going on in one of their subsidiaries and
rather than diligently following up on this information and examin-
ing their practices and procedures, as they should have done under
the applicable U.S. securities laws, the president of the company
directed that that internal auditor’s report be destroyed. Those in-
dividuals were sued by the Commission and put under a cease and
desist order because the illicit conduct continued after it was
brought to the attention of senior management in the U.S. That is
probably our most graphic recent example of what we do in this

area.

As I said earlier, the internal controls and books and records pro-
visions are used in dozens of cases every year because they aggiy
to activities of domestic corporations as well as corporations t
do business overseas.

Mr. OxLEY. Thank you.

Let me ask both of you, 'm told the Convention doesn’t fully
cover bribes that would go to political parties, for example, or
officials. What is the strategy to encourage nations to make
bribery subject to criminal law?

Mr. Pincus.

Mr. PINcus. The Convention does cover some aspects of those, as
you said, Mr. Chairman. If an official directs the payor by saying,
don’t pay the bribe to me and instead pay it to my party, then that
situation is covered.

Mr. OXLEY. But covered how? Would that mean that both indi-
viduals would be culpable, or only the government official as op-
posed to the party official?

k



21

Mr. PINcuUs. This is a statute that applies to the payor. It doesn’t
really deal with recipient liability. We obviously are, as I said in
my written 'testimony, interested in expanding coveraée of political
E:rties to the full extent that it exists under the FCPA, and we

ve gotten an agreement at the OECD that that issue will be on
the agenda to be discussed at the Ministerial Meeting next May.
And we are obviously going to push very hard to get that issue
fully covered and supplemented to the Convention, but we think
we’ve made a very good start here in dealing with that issue.

Mr. OxLEY. What about payments directly to foreign officials that
are members of political parties, how does the treaty treat that?

Mr. GERLACH. I don’t gelieve the fact that they were a member
of a political party would have any effect at all. {f the facts of the
investigation disclosed that they were in fact being paid to take an
act in their capacity as a foreign government official they would be
investigated and potentially treated just as if they were a foreign
official and the party affiliation woulJ be irrelevant.

Mr. PINcus. It wouldn’t immunize them. The problem arises if
they’re only a party official.

Mr. OXLEY. As I understand it, and counsel informs me, the Con-
vention does not cover bribes directly to foreign political entities;
is that correct?

Mr. GERLACH. Correct.

Mr. PINcUS. Right, except in the circumstance that I talked "
about where there has been some directive, and that’s the area
where we want to look for expansion.

Mr. OXLEY. Mr. Gerlach, did you want to comment?

Mr. GERLACH. I think I just made my comment. Thank you.

Mr. OXLEY. Okay. Th: you. The Chair’s time has expired.

The gentleman from New York.

Mr. ﬁ[A.NTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Pincus, I'm interested in Subsection C of Section V of the bill
which requires the President to take all necessary action to elimi-
nate provisions in international agreements that give international
satellite organizations immunity from suit or commercial losses.
Who is the judge under this provision whether the President has
taken all necessary action?

Mr. Pincus. I think, Congressman Manton, that this directive to
the President would be read in light of the Constitution endowinﬁ
the President with the authority to conduct foreign affairs. So
think, although this is a directive to the President to take steps,
it obviously has to be read in that light. So it seems to me the
President would still have some leeway given his constitutional au-
thority in this area in terms of those steps.

Mr. MANTON. Now what happens if we or the Congress failed to
enact legislation implementing the Anti-Bribery Convention this
year and what impact will it have the on the plans of other coun-
tries, if you can answer that, to implement the Convention?

Mr. PINcuUS. I think our fear is that other countries are holding
back waiting for us to take the lead. This is an area where the U.S.
has always been pushing the rest of the world, and other countries
have obligated themselves to take action by the end of the year. We
all obligated ourselves to do that in the Convention, but our con-
cern is that other countries are holding back. In a number of coun-
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tries a number of steps have been taken, and then the process has
stopped and theyre waiting to see whether we go the whole dis-
tance or/not, and’‘théy'will be just as happy to wait and not have
this go into effect until next year or the year after.

That’s why we feel so strongly that we have to take the lead and
move quickly, because once we’ve done that we can go to them and
say, you made a commitment to act by the end of the year. We've
done that, we’ve lived up to that commitment, and now it’s time for
you to live up to your commitment and do the same thing. So we
think failure to act will really rob us of the ability to go to other
countries and say, please fulfill your obligations, because we won’t
have fulfilled ours.

Mr. MANTON. Mr. Gerlach, bribing foreign officials to get busi-
ness contracts has been a crime in the U.S. since 1977, but in some
countries it's a tax deductible business expense. As I mentioned in
my opening statement, I understand Germany allows tax deduc-
tions for payments to government officials to secure business con-
tracts. What other countries, aside from Germany, treat these pay-
ments as simply deductible expenses?

Mr. GERLACH. It's my understanding that France falls into that
category and that there is one or more Scandinavian countries that
are also in that category, and I believe that that is an issue that
is being addressed. t has been held up a little bit, but it’s being
addressed by a working group within the OECD as part of this
process and there are ongoing negotiations now to deal with that
issue. Some of these countries have taken the position that they
would not fix this tax deductibility issue until they had adopted do-
mestic legislation criminalizing that type of conduct.

Mr. MANTON. What has been the history, and I know you talked
about one of the more recent cases, the history of prosecutions
under the FCPA? Has it been an effective tool in your opinion?

Mr. GERLACH. I think it has been a very effective tool. The SEC
has brought a limited number of cases involving the bribery provi-
sions. As I said, we’ve brought scores of cases involving internal
controls and books and records provisions. One of the problems
that we have faced is that this conduct by definition typically oc-
curs in a foreign jurisdiction. The prohibited conduct is payments
to “foreign government officials.” So the relevant witnesses and the
relevant documentary information is typically going to be in a for-
eign jurisdiction. Under our normal subpoena power our power to
gather information basically stops at our shores.

One of the critical aspects of the treaty and one of the things
that I think will substantially benefit our enforcement program
going forward is that there is a mutual legal assistance require-
ment in the treaty for both civil and criminal law enforcement in-
vestigations. The signatory countries will be obligated to cooperate
with us in our investigations.

Mr. MANTON. The Act doesn’t cover bribes to non-governmental
people; is that correct?

r. GERLACH. That’s correct. Foreign official is a defined term.

Mr. MANTON. And that’s a public official. It's not someone who
simply doesn’t hold an official position but is a decisionmaker with-
in a foreign company that some U.S. company might want to do

business with.
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Mr. GERLACH. Well there are some interesting legal issues if
what you're talking about is a foreign state operated enterprise
where/the\foreign government perhaps has substantial ownership
of the company. I can imagine certain scenarios where substantial
government involvement in a commercial enterprise could provide
us the basis for arguing that an official of that enterprise qualifies
as a foreign government official.

Mr. MANTON. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, I yield back.

Mr. OXLEY. The gentleman’s time has expired.

The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Michigan, the
ranking member of the full committee.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Chairman, I thank you, and I thank my col-
league, Mr. Sawyer for his kindness to me in this matter.

I would ask this question of Mr. Pincus.

Mr. Pincus, how does the provision in Section V relating to the
privileges and immunities change the rights and responsibilities of
COMSAT and other U.S. companies? It’'s my understanding that
current law does not protect U.S. signatories from antitrust or
other %ﬁ'enses when engaged in commercial transactions. Is that
correct?

Mr. PINcUs. That current law does not protect them?

Mr. DINGELL. Does not protect them.

Mr. PiNcus. I think, Congressman, I'll have to get back to you
on that answer.

Mr. DINGELL. Well that’s a very important point and I need a
fairly early answer on the question because there is some language
in the bill which for some reason or other amends law relative to
our international participation in COMSAT and INTELSAT, and I
had a curiosity as to why that’s there and what its significance is,
and I think the committee would like to know whether there is any
need for it there or not.

Mr. PINcuSs. Well the administration’s view with respect to those
provisions is that with some technical changes that we've discussed
with the staff we are willing to accept those provisions.

Mr. DINGELL. Well let’s go to another point. Is there any reason
why international satellite policy provisions are required to imple-
ment this important Anti-Bribery Bonvention?

Mr. PINcus. No. These provisions were not in the proposal that
fhe administration put forward in terms of implementing the legis-
ation.

Mr. DINGELL. Nor are they in the Senate bill. Now would I be
fair in inferring if there was some importance to these matters the
Senate would have put them in and the administration would have
sent them up to us?

Mr. PINcuS. Obviously Chairman Oxley and Chairman Bliley in-
troduced the bill and they decided what was in it. In terms of what
the administration view was and in terms of what was required to
implement the Convention those provisions were not included.

Mr. DINGELL. Are these provisions extraneous to the purposes of
the legislation?

Mr. PINcus. Well, they’re certainly not necessary to meet our ob-
ligations under the Convention. Cf;a.irman Bliley and Chairman
Oxley introduced the legislation and they may have had a broader

,.
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purpose. So I don’t want to speak for them. But in terms of our
view of what is required by the terms of the Convention, those pro-
visions are notirequired.

Mr. DINGELL. Are there any provisions in the Senate bill like this
language?

Mr. PINcus. No.

Mr. DINGELL. Have you ever inquired as to why the Senate didn’t
include this language?

Mr. PiNcus. Well this—

Mr. DINGELL. Is there a reason why the administration did not
include this language? I mean obviously there must be a reason
why this is here, and I just wonder what the view of the adminis-
tration is on it. You are so surprised that it’s here that you're not
able to tell me about it, and I'm curious what this means.

Mr. PiNcus. Well I obviously can’t speak to why it’s there be-
cause we didn’t introduce the bill.

Mr. DINGELL. With respect for Mr. Pincus, Mr. Chairman, and
with gratitude to you and to Mr. Sawyer and my colleagues on the
committee I will forego any further embarrassment of this sort and
simply ask that Mr. Pincus respond at an early time, a very early
time by writing for purposes of inclusion in the record a response
to the questions just given, and I ask unanimous consent that it
be inserted in the record at the appropriate place.

Mr. OxXLEY. Without objection.

Mr. DINGELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, my col-
leagues.

Mr. Pincus, I thank you for your courtesy.

Mr. OXLEY. I thank the gentleman from Michigan.

The gentleman from Washington State, Mr. ite.

Mr. WHITE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for introduc-
ing this bill and holding these hearings. I just have some very gen-
eral questions to make sure I'm fully educated on this.

To start off and, Mr. Pincus, maybe you're the best one to answer
this question, how many countries eventually will be signatories to
this Convention? Will tKere be significant people who will not sign
that will be left out, or will this cover the waterfront?

Mr. PINCUS. Well, this covers the waterfront of the membership
of the OECD. That obviously is an important group of countries.
There are a number of countries that are not members of the
OECD. Argentina, for example, is not a member of the OECD but
did sign the Convention, and the Convention is open to signature
by other countries.

One of the things that Secretary Daley is interested in doing as
he goes around the world talking to his counterparts is to talk
about the importance of dealing with this issue, and to e other
countries to either join this, or in other areas, such as the Asia Pa-
cific Economic Cooperation Forum, to maybe have their own initia-
tives and their own agreements or other initiatives to deal with
this issue. This treaty, as I mentioned, deals with the payment of
bribes. There is another issue, obviously of concern, which is crim-
inalizing the receipt of bribes.

Mr. WHITE. Right, absolutely. But I guess what I'm getting at,
and I think you’ve done a good job of at least setting the framework
for the question, is in your opinion who are the two or three key

s ¢
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trading partners we have that won’t be signing this Convention at
least in the foreseeable future?

Mr. PINCUS. The OECD really encompasses all of our key trading
partners, but there are other important countries around the worl
that we would like to get signed up.

Mr. WHITE. Well let me J;ut it this way. Which are the two or
three countries that you're disappointed you haven’t signed up yet?

Mr. PINcUS. I'm not sure, (gongressman, that there is anyone
that we're disappointed about. I mean Asia is an important area
of commerce, and obviously less so now maybe than a year ago, but
I think in terms of looking down the road, we could look at coun-
tries like Indonesia and Malaysia and countries that are going to
become economic powerhouses in the future.

Mr. WHITE. China is not on the list I take it.

Mr. PINcUS. China is not on the list.

Mr. WHITE. What about Taiwan, are they on the list?

Mr. PiNcus. No. ,

t'llillr. "WHITE. How about South America, countries like Brazil and
others?

Mr. PINCUS. There are some countries in South America that
have signed, as I mentioned. Argentina, Brazil, Chile and Mexico
have signed. So those are important countries, but there are still
some countries that we would like to urge along the way.

Mr. WHITE. So this isn’t going to cover the waterfront by any
m:;a(x;s and it will be an ongoing process to try to move this for-
ward.

What would you say are the two or three key changes this bill
will make in our law? In other words, what changes to our existing
law is this treaty going to require us to make?

Mr. PiINcus. I would say the key changes are expanding our law
to include officials of public international organizations which, as
you know, have assumed prominence, especially in development
matters. They are not covered under our current law, but they will
be covered under the amendments.

The other key change is, our law now only applies to U.S. domes-
tic persons and entities, and our law would be expanded to include

_foreign companies and foreign nationals, and that’s an important
change. :

Mr. WHITE. And I take it there are parts of our law that actually
didn’t make it in the Convention, right, and we’ll still be a little
stricter than what’s required under the Convention in some areas?

Mr. PINcus. We still will be somewhat stricter, as Chairman Ox-
ley’s questions brought out. The question of payments to political
parties is an issue that is still on the table and one that we’re
going to be pushing forward on to try and get increased covera%:a.

Mr. WHITE. Say we have a country that has the system that the
Former Soviet Union used to have where the General Secretary of
the party is actually not an elected official of the government but
exercises most of the power. I take it that the definition will be
broad enough to get to somebody like General Secretary Brezhnev.
I guess he sat on the Politburo. So maybe that would help. But I

it it’s tight enough so we would get that kind of situation?

Mr. PINCUS. Yes, it does cover that kind of situation—people ex-
ercising governmental powers—and also the situation where the
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government official says, oh, don’t bribe me, bribe my party and I'll
do it for you. That situation is also covered, but it’s sort of the
pure, if you will, bribe to a party that isn’t covered and that we
want to work toward covering.

Mr. WHITE. Thank you.

Just one last question for Mr. Gerlach. I heard your response as
to what sort of litigation you’'ve been able to bring and how effec-
tive it has been to sue people. Do you have a sense in terms of just
the practices of U.S. companies, recognizing that you can’t sue ev-
eryone and you probably can’t know every time a corrupt practice
takes place, but do you have a sense in how effective this program
has been at limiting those activities by U.S. companies? I mean is
it your sense that there really is very little of this activity going
on, or is it still occurring but at less of a pace?

Mr. GERLACH. I think that U.S. companies have been very mind-
ful of their obligations. I think there was certainly a period, and
I mentioned in my prepared remarks the voluntary disclosure pro-
gram that occurred in the late 1970’s and the number of enforce-
ment cases brought by the SEC and the Department of Justice. I
think that put the American corporate community on notice, and
then when Congress enacted the FCPA I think there was a height-
ened sensitivity to this. I think most major companies that have
international business activities have developed comprehensive
compliance programs and internal audit functions where they look
for these types of problems. I think theyre very sensitive to these
issues.

I personally have participated in a number of seminars spon-
sored by the ABA or continuing legal education organizations that
have been very well attended by not just members of the Legal De-
fense Bar, but by in-house counsel from electronics companies, nat-
ural resource exploration companies, the types of companies who
are involved in activities with foreign governments and in inter-
national business transactions and there seems to be a great deal
of sensitivity as far as the continuing problem.

I think it remains a significant problem around the world, but
how much of the problem is attributable to bad acts by U.S. compa-
nies is impossible to gauge with any degree of certainty. The best
systems in the world aren’t going to stop someone if they see it in
their interest to violate the law and pay a bribe. So violations do
occur, and we have matters under investigation now. The Justice
Department is very diligent in their enforcement program and they
are bringing significant cases in this area. As I mentioned, we
brought the Triton case last year. So it’s an area that I think de-
serves our continuing scrutiny. And when these cases are brought
and the attendant publicity that they receive really I think gets the
message out to American companies that this is an area they need
to be sensitive to, and I think they are basically sensitive to it.

Mr. WHITE. Well thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. OXLEY. The gentleman’s time has expired.

The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Sawyer,
a recent co-sponsor of the legislation. We’re glad to have you on
board.

3
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Mr. SAWYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Well I'm glad to be on
board and I'm grateful to you and the chairman of the full commit-
tee for your leadership' on this issue, and I'm grateful to the admin-
istration for its international leadership on this issue. I think that
people o}tl' good faith around the world are advocates of this kind of
approach.

would like to revisit a couple of the questions that both the
chairman and the ranking member touched upon. Let me ask you
about the Euroﬁgan Union. Is it your belief that the European
Union does not have the authority to undertake prohibitions of the
kind that are involved in this treaty?

Mr. PINcuS. I don’t think the gmmm Union has competence
over the individual countries’ criminal laws. So I think it couldn’t
have done itself the specific criminalization of this kind of conduct
that is part of one of the obligations of the Convention. This is a
process that has been ongoing for some time in the OECD which,
as you know, its a place where the countries are members in their
individual status, but I think the EU has participated as an ob-
server and, as I said, is interested and sees the benefits of trans-
parency and of stamping out this conduct.

Mr. SAWYER. My view is that the European Union officials in
general have been more supportive than the individual nation
states, and I would hope that we could find ways to engage them
in whatever measure of influence, however great or small, they
may have over the law-making structures of their countries.

Let me ask you this. We talked about don’t bribe me, bribe my

arty when you’re talking about governmental officials, but we

ven’t talked much about the kingo of circumstance, for example,

that has arisen in Russia, don’t bribe, bribe my corporate bene-
factor and the money will flow to me one way or another.

It seems to me that in placing the presumptive locus of decision
largely in the hands of governmental officials that we miss a grow-
ing direction in which corruption flows, not from the fovernment
to companies, but in fact in the reverse direction. I would never op-
pose this legislation for its failure to do that, but do you foresee
ways to undertake, or does this measure presume to undertake cor-
ruption that flows in that direction?

r. PINCUS. I think our view is that there would be little argu-
ment that that kind of payment would be covered. If the govern-
ment official is the ultimate recipient of the money or at least a
large chunk of it, and the goal of the giving of the money is to in-
fluence that official’s action, I think the fact that it went through
some circuitous route to get to him or her wouldn’t make a dif-
ference in terms of it being covered by the Convention.

Mr. GERLACH. Congressman, I think what you have raised is
really an issue of proof in conducting an investigation and proving
up your case of a violation. In fact, the Triton case that I men-
tioned, precisely the scenario you just posited is what happened in
that case. The company officials made payments to a local consult-
ant, to his shell companies that he had set up. Money was funneled
to the consultant and the company papered it over with what ap-

d to be legitimate business expenditures, which were a sham.
e consultant then took those moneys received by his shell com-
panies and directed payments to Indonesian Government officials.
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We would like to voice our shared support for swift Congressional approval of the
recently-submitted Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in
International Business Transactions and its related implementing legisiation. This
Coavention, which was signed in December of last year at the Organization for Economic
Cooperation and Development (OECD), is extremely important for the United States. It
fulfills a desire expressed by the Congress in the Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act of
1988 that the United States Government seek from our OECD partners enactment of criminal
prohibitions on foreign corrupt practices. The Conveation is the culmination of efforts by this
and previous Administrations.

Since 1977, when Congress enacted the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), the
United States has been the only country to criminalize effectively the bribery of foreign public
officials. Now, for the first time, the United States and its major trading partners have agreed
upoa an international Coavention which obligates the world's largest economies to make it a
crime to bribe the officials of other countries in international business transactions. This is a
major contribution to the international rule of law and the promotion of democratic values of
which we should all be proud. It will combat the damage which bribery causes to economic
development efforts and to U.S. exporters.

We and the other 32 signatory countries have agreed to the ambitious goal of seoking
adoption of necessary legislation to implement the Convention by the end of this year. It is
essential that the United States meet this schedule, in order to continue U.S. leadership on this
important issue and to encourage other countries to implement fully the agreement.

While the Coavention tracks the FCPA closely, we have proposed certain amendments
to bring our law into full compliance with the obligations of and to implement the
Coavention. We have been working with the business community and with interested non-
governmental organizations in this effort, and have sought in the implSmenting legisiation to
ensure that U.S. firms will face disciplines comparable to those of foreign firms as a result of
this agreement. When implemented and enforced by parties, the Convention will go a long
way towards reducing incidents of bribery in intermnational business transactions.
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We urge the Congress to act quickly to easure that U.S. firms and their employees can
realize the benefits of this Convention as soon as possible.

Sincerely,
Qoo €, Lt Ilasusita
Robert E. Rubin Madeleine K. Albright
Secretary of the Treasury Secretary of State

L oo
Janet Reno William M. Daley

i

Securities end Exchange Commission
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John F. Smirh 3o
Genersi Motors

The Honoradle Don Young

U.S. House of Representatives

2111 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Young:
anmmmswwnMuMMwmmmﬂu
O for Es P (OECD) C: ion an Combating
Bnbayot!‘vlmpmlkom-ullm ] Busi T ions that the

& ion has yast i to the C

The OECD Cusventivm i x somjor vicuny fur e United States w s barde agaiast .
mmmwm It creates an interrafional aptibribery system that

w adopt ic lzws 0 combat foreign bribery Since the
PcmnCoquPrmAd(‘FCPA)wumwlnlm the United States bhas tied to
persuade our major rading menu o ble aws. Ind:lmm'l'mh
Act, the C i the Pre in the OECD
mnupmhnvhnofmb!h Aﬂzyuudmm:ﬂnuhh-
succeeded in gettmg thirty-three other coanries (all the OECD members and five non-
mambers) to join the United States in the Convention.

The Coagress. mmwm mduwmnnmuvem-ﬂ-m&

ageinst itgernationzl bribery and ap

undermines importam U S. m«(l)mu:dﬂ-mneuumu.s.
compagies and their workers that comp @) ng and
aade liberalization, and (3) 1 ing d and i instifus The

Dx of C tas est dhar 1994 and 1996, there were st least 100

“dwmummhmusm@mmmm

costing our xpanics over $45 billion. The OECD Convention is designod to
climinate these trade distorting activities and make foreign bribery a crime in major trading
couatrics.




May 28. 1998
Page Two

Speady radfication and unplementation of the OBCD Cagvennon by the Unticd Sates «, however,
mMWhaﬂufmxﬁ:Cuﬂn‘mhm. Some ot the other parties are aot as

d to the C. iom as the United States and are likaly fo use a delay m U.S. ratificatioo
. Speedy i ion of the OECD Coavention is also necevsary o show e

mmmuumsmm.u»ummmwmuymm
odier parties to do the same. Since the C 00 s cffscts on the adop of
mmu-hm“m wwuuﬁm&:—um
o lead the way. and y, for imp an of the C by other
partes.
E for your {ufs i is back ] on the OECD Cogvention and a summary

of the amendments pccessary o bring the FCPA (oo cumpliance with the OECD Canventhon.

Wemmﬂmmmmwmmus businesses and workers from uafar

nﬂm(omgn np and i ion of the OECD
y C bym:(‘_v lhsyur

/ Sincerely,

Peter S. Janson Harold A. Wagner

Poesident & CEO Chairman. President & CEO

ABB Inc Air Products and Chemicals. Inc.

Lawrence A. Bossidy Maurice R. Greenberg

Chairmoan & CED Chainmnan & CEO

William J. Hudson Jr. C. Michael Armstrong

President & CEO Chairman & CEO

AMP Iocorporased ATAT
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Robert J. Eason
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Qirysier Corporation
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Chatroan, Presidest & CEO
Digitzl Equipment Corporation

C Aok battedan,

DuPont Campany
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Joha F. Welch Jr.

James E. Perrella
Cheirman, President & CEO
Ingersoll-Rand Company

V. Gilmanin
Chairmen, President & CEO
Merck & Company. Inc.
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W. Wayns Allen
Phillips Petrolcum Company

D. H. Davis Jr.
Chairmzn & CEO
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Jamas P. Kelly
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Jolm A. Luaks Jr.
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Thossas J. Englbous
Pocsident & CBO
Twxas Inseranenss locorporated

Paitip M. Condk
Chairman, President & CBO
The Bosing Cagpany
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Jossph T. Gormsn
Cimirman & CBO
TREW Inc.



WHAT IS THE OF.CD ANTIBRIBERY CONVENTION?

‘l'h: oma» Conv:-nn en Conunng Bﬂbuy of Foreign Public Oﬂkhh  in Internationat
antbribery hat y

countries u emact d i l--n to b ',. bribery.

o The United Stutas, which bas had such 3 law since 1977, will no losger be alone once the
Coavantion is retified and implamented by the parties.

° Thirty-thres countries have joined this xic C Thoms \er inchuded the
29 OECD members (United Sttes, UK, Iapu.&n&.ﬁun.cmymm
Maexico, Switzeriand, Australia, Austrie, B nlnd.
Greece, Hungary, MMMWNM
Poland, Portugal, Spain, Sweden, Tu:t-y)mdﬁnm:llnﬂumm
Bulgaria, Chile aad the Slovak Republic)

o The OECD Conventioa will level the iaternational trade playing fisld since our major
trading parers are now obligated to eaass foreign antdridery laws.

Similuriy to the Forelgn Corrupt Practices Act (“FCPA"), the OECD Cenvention —

orwly

o Mhmmm:um'ﬁr person intoationally to offer, ptomne
of give any uadue p y or other adh g uufmplbid
order to obtxin or retain busi or other improp tage in the conduct of
imernationsl business;”
o applies to Pt pay 10 office-hold, sk and p i of g
ed ( . 1¢7):

¥ P

° recognrzes an exemption for small “facilitating pryments;” and

o requires partiss 10 enact . for the p of p ting false o
jsleading g Pract nmunbeu—imbrlbcormucnmwibcy

In order to ensure foll and effective impl joa, the OECD C tion also requi

that the parties to the OECD Coavention -

o review their basis for jurisdiction and take dsal steps if they are not effective
in the fight aguinst bribery,

° consult when more than one party assents jurisdiction;

° provide legal assistaoce to each other relating to investigations and proceedings snd make
beibery of forsign officials an extraditable offtnse; and

° cooperate m s follow-up prograr in the OECD to moaitor cormpliance with the
Convention

The parties to meor.cn Coavention have siready agreed to an sccedernted work plas to
address severnl outstandiog tssaes related te the Cmmﬂl. md-dhg acts of bribery

relating to forcign political parties, and ge of {¢
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THE OECD ANTIBRIBERY CONVENTION
SUMMARY. OF PROPOSED LEGISLATIVE CHANGES
TO THE FOREIGN CORRUPT PRACTICES ACT

The following five amendments to the Foragn Cotrupt Practices Ac (‘FCPA”™) are nceded to
mplcament the recently-signed OECD ¢ onvention on Comtating Bribery of Forcign Public Officials i
1 ed B T .

First, aa smendmest te expand the scope of the FCPA to include payments made ta secure “amy
impreper advantage.”
ﬂheOB(ICu-ﬂummummmndcm"whmmemmm

w-dwulh d: ' While the FCPA has bean interpratad
dly to include this, the s y to ensure that the other perties do oot doubt U S.

npl of the C. ion.)

S d, an d [} the scope of the FCPA (o cover foreiga persoas for sas

commicted while in the United Stares.

mmmmmwmm.mw “eny person.” The FCPA currently
covers oaly issucrs, a5 d i the 1934 S ¥l h Acy, and d

Third, am .--u(-nc to -pnd the FCPA definition of foreign official te inclade officials of
publie

(Tbe OECD Coavention, unliko the currera FCPA, includes oficials of ] ies within the
dafinition of forcign public official )

Fourth, su d e tor over the acts of U.S. persons that take place
whﬂynmmn‘nms“m.

(The OECD Convention calls on parties to p ther s for offenses itted abroad. The
FQAm-ﬂyewmdynmudeﬁnedmmlm' Tties Exch Asz, and & 3

concoms who use the rosils or othar mezns of mrarstate commerce.)

&Y, an amendment to the FCPA's penaity sections relating to lssucre and domestic coucerns to
ensurw that peasitiss for noa-U.S. citizen cmployess and agents of issuers and domestic concerns
accord with these of U.S, citizes cmployess and sgests.

(Under the current FCP'A, noo-U.S. citizen employees snd agents of issuers and domestic concerns are
subject only to civil, rather than criminal, penalties.)

This package of amendments will bring the FCPA into comforamty with the OECD Coavention and lead
the way for implementation of the OECD Coavention by the other parties.
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THE OECD ANTIBRIBERY CONVENTION
A U:S: VICTORY OVER INTERNATIONAL CORRUPTION

The OECD C ion on Combatiag Bribery of Forcign Public Officials in International
Basiness Transactions (s a major victory for the Unitad States in ity battie against
iotermational bribery sxd corruption.

o Since the Foreign Comupt Practices Act "FCPA™) was adopeed in 1977, the United
States alooe has probibited foreygn bribery.

o Without U.S. leadership aod p 33 other couatries would not have joined the
OBCDCawmann 1997.

The OECD Convention is the result of bipartisan caoperation and the collaborative efforts
of the Congress, the Ezacutive Branch and the private sector.

o In the 1988 Omnibus Trade Act, the Congy di d the President to iare an
Mﬂwthﬂ@on&wvﬁhhmdmm

The OECD Convention will lcvel the interuatiooal trade pisyiog field.
° The US. D of C that b 1994 20d 1996 there have

Mahonlmnmdfmw&mmwaywmtus frms’ cfforts to
win international contracts warth over $45 billion.

Speedy ratification of the OECD Co tion is aeeded to p de other parties to ratify
tire Convention quickly.

° Some of the other partics are not as itted to the C. ion as the United States and
are likely to uss a delzy in U.S. natification to und: ths Ci »

Speedy implementation of the OECD C Son is alse y to show the atber

parties that the Uaited Statas takes its obligations under the Ci ertously sad

expects other parties o do the same.

° Sincs the Ci 5 peads on the adoption of o=
bnbythuhcpm mnmums:mnmuuu
way, substaatively and potitically, for inmp i the C ica by the other
partiea,

Because the FCPA is already fa fores in the Unitad Stutes, only minor amendments are
nccessary to bring it into line with the OECD Convention.

e A summary of proposed legislative chaages 10 the FCPA is anached.
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AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION
SECTION OF
INTERNATIONAL LAW AND PRACTICE

RECOMMENDATION

RESOLVED, That the American Bar Association supports the prompt ratification and
nnplanmonoftheOonvmononCombmnan%etyofFommPubbc Officials in

ional Business T i (OECDC ion) by the United States, by other
members of the Organization for E: Co-operation and Develop (OECD), and by
other countries that are eligible to accede to the OECD Coavention.

FURTHER RESOLVED, That the American Bar Association urges
1) that such ratification be subject to minimal reservations and
understandings; and
2) that such implementation be full, effective and consistent.

FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Amencan Bar Association supports the prompt
of the legislative ch posed by the Administration to conform the Foreign

Corrupt Practices Actto the OECD Conveation.

FURTHER RESOLVED, That to assure consistency and effectiveness, the American Bar
Association supports, through the OECD and other fora, meaningful and ongoing efforts to
moaitor the effective and consistent implementation and enforcement of the OECD
Convention as well as continuing efforts (o further develop the OECD Convention so as to
establish the most effective means for deterring corrupt practices in the conduct of

: ional busi

s Quguat H, 1998
5; ABA Howw of Qelejodis



AN

INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

A Treaty Against Bribes

OW'S THIS for a level playing ﬁe_ld?

US. law bans the bribery of foreign

officials to win business coatracts;
French law makes sach:bribes-tax-deductible.
For years, the United States has bees urging
other industrialized-~couptries to erase this
discrepancy—to outlaw foreign bribery, as has
US. law for mare thin two décades. Now
Congress has a chance to help make that
bappen.
. The instrument at haod is the Organization
for Economic Cooperation and Development's
Coaventicn oun Combating -Bribery
Public Officials, which- 33.leading developed

criminalize bribery of foreign afficials. In some
ways, the treaty doesn't go as far as the US.
Foreign Corrupt Practices Act nor as far as US.
negotiators would have liked. It doesn't ban
payments to political parties or candidates, for
example. But it's a hage first step, and other
natious bave agreed to discuss extending its
reach oonce this treaty goes into effect.

Thbe United States has nothing to lose by
ratifying the covenant; it essentially coafirms
US. law. Exactly 10 years ago Congress
instructed the executive branch to seek just

of Roreign

such a treaty. The oaly questioa is whether the
Senate will find time to vote on it, and whether
both houses.of Congress will find time to pass
the necessary implementing legislation before
everyoae goes home 10 campaiga. But timing
is urgent. The siguatories promised maximum
effort to ratify by the end of this year. Any
delay here would ouly give other countries an
excuse 10 deviate from that schedule.

Corruption exists ia all countries, and no
doubt always will. But in developing aations,
and those making a transition from comma-
nism to free market, corruption can have an
especially debilitating effect. Such countries
aften lack established courts and law enforce-
ment institutions to keep bribery in check
When ruling elites skim huge portions ‘of
wcoming investynent, they impoverish every-
ope else while fostering oynicism and & sense
that anyoge who is honest is also a sap. It’s
important that all developed countries recog-
nize, a8 the United States has since 1977, that
they bave a respoosibility to help fight such
destructive dishonesty. And once the treaty
comes into force, Burapean bribes will not
oaly no longer be legal—they wan't be tax-
deductible, either. That's one more resson for
Coogress to act fast.

Mr. MARKEY. Mr. Pincus, welcome. It’s good to see you again. On

page 2 of your testimony you noted that while the FPCA covers
bribes paid to foreign political parties, foreign party officials or can-
didates for political office the Convention covers such bribes only
if they are used to direct payments to foreign government officials,
or if such officials direct that such payments be made to a party,
party official or candidate for political office. Why were we unsuc-
cessful in securing agreement in the Convention to cover all bribes
to parties, party officials or candidates?

Mr. PINCuUS. Frankly, it was one of the issues that we pushed
hard on, but we just could not get our colleagues in the OECD to
go along with. There was concern about drawing the line between
contributions, what would be a lawful contribution and what would
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be a bribe and how that definition would be made to work in the
laws of various countries. What we did get, though, was an agree-
ment to'keep-it'on-the agenda and to have a discussion of it
next May at the Ministerial Conference, and it’s something I can
tell you that Secretary Daley feels very strongly about pushing.

Mr. MARKEY. In your opinion what is the greatest missed ospor-
:_m‘l’ity? What is the one additional protection which you would ask
or?

Mr. PINcus. Well, first of all, I don’t want my answer to indicate
that the glass is half full because I think this Convention has made
en&mmesi’ full credit for th b

r. . I'm giving you it for the great job you've
done. We’re into a mea culpa era here. So I just wanted to know
is there one additional thing that you would have tried to get?

Mr. PiNcus. I think the political party issue is, in our view, an
important issue. Obviously it varies from country to country, but
parties have a close relationship with government officials and we
certainly don’t want there to be a loophole. It's one of the reasons
why we insisted that there be follow-up discussions, and a formal
designation of this as an issue for follow-up discussions, because
it’s one that we want to continue to work on. Although there are
a lot of technicalities because of the contribution angle, it’s an issue
that we really want to work on and get a resolution of.

Mr. MARKEY. In view of the fact that the OECD nations appar-
ently were unwilling to agree to such , what gives you con-
ﬁde;we that in the future they will accept language that is effec-
tive?

Mr. PINcus. Well just to step back for a minute, I think one of
the things that has worked throughout this whole process, which
has really been a many-year process of working to bring other
countries around to the idea t transparency is an important
value that has to be fostered, is the growing pressure in those
countries themselves domestically from their business communities
and from their citizens that bribing is something that should not
be permitted and that their governments should take action
against it. So I think that’s an important factor.

The agreement that we have in the OECD is not only to begin
discussions of it, but to complete discussions on a fairly quick time-
table. So I think we are hopeful that having the formal start of dis-
cussions and having a timetable for conclusion will give us a ham-
mer where people won’t want to go back home and say, oh, it’s
okay to bribe political parties. They’re going to want to come to
some solution.

Mr. MARKEY. Our legislation includes a reﬁorting requirement on
implementation of the Convention. Would the administration sup-
port an amendment to this reporting requirement that mandated
that you periodically report to Congress on the progress made to
secure ments to extend the Convention to y cover bribes
paid to foreign political ies, foreign party officials or foreign
candidates for political office?

Mr. PINcus. Certainly. We would be happy to support that.

Mr. MARKEY. Thank you. I also see from the testimony that one
of the OECD member states, Australia, has failed to sign the Con-
vention. In addition, there are other nations such as Russia and

’l-
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China who are not members of the OECD and have not signed the
Convention. What is being done to secure the agreement of Aus-
tralia \tothe |Convention-and to get the other key foreign nations
to sign the Convention?

Mr. PINcuUs. We very much view the Convention as a first step
and an important step, but just a first step in working on this issue
around the world, and Secretary Daley and his counterparts when
they meet with their counterparts around the world will always
place this high on the agenda as something to work on.

Specifically with respect to the Asian nations, we are working to
put the whole issue of combating bribery and corruption on the
agenda of the Asian Pacific Economic Cooperation Forum meeting
this November and to get those countries to agree to steps. There
may be different issues there because in those countries it’s prob-
ably worth discussing both the demand side, the recipient side, as
well the payment side, but we are working to get this issue high
up on the agenda there and get similar Eprotections in place.

Mr. MARKEY. And if Russia joins OECD are they automatically
part of the Convention, or do they have to do something affirma-
tively in addition in order to join the Convention?

Mr. PINcus. They have to agree to sign onto the Convention
through whatever their process is.

Mr. MARKEY. Would the administration support addition lan-
guage to the reporting requirements established in the Chairman’s
bill to mandate periodic reports on efforts to secure the signature
of additional countries to the Anti-Bribery Convention?

Mr. PINCUS. Yes.

Mr. MARKEY. Thank you.

And, finally, Mr. Gerlach, has Congress ever taken any action to
increase the civil or criminal penalties for violation of the FCPA
since the time this law was first enacted some 20 years ago?

Mr. GERLACH. Off the top of my head I'm not aware that there
has been action taken.

Mr. MARKEY. Should we consider increasing civil penalties or
criminal penalties?

Mr. GERLACH. It might be something that you might want to con-
sider. Obviously inflation has occurred in 20 years and it may be
something you may wish to revisit.

Mr. MARKEY. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. OXLEY. I thank the gentleman from Massachusetts for his
leadership on this issue.

And we thank both of our witnesses for your testimony.

The Chair would note that my friend from Massachusetts, before
he leaves, might recall as long as 10 or 12 years ago we dealt with
this issue when our good friend Tim Wirth was chairman of the
subcommittee, but it was in a lot different context. It was in the
context in which we were passing the bill without the rest of the
world participating. So we were in many ways tying the hands of
our ﬁown companies at the expense of their ability to create jobs and
profits.

Now with the Convention we have a whole different situation be-
fore us which makes our job obviously easier in many respects, and
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it also puts it in a much more attractive context as far as the rest
of the world howaully following our lead in anti-bribery legislation.

So we thank both of you for l\ilo:‘mr particitgstion. This is an ongo-
ing process. As you indicated, Mr. Pincus, this is a good beginning,
but indeed a first step toward our ultimate goal.

So, again, thank you.

With that, the subcommittee stands adjourned.

[The subcommittee adjourned at 12:07 p.m., subject to the call of
the Chair.]

[Additional material submitted for the record follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES W. CUMINALE, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT AND
GENERAL COUNSEL, PANAMSAT CORPORATION

My name is James W. Cuminale. I am the Senior Vice-President and General

Counsel of PanAmSat Co?omtion. I am pleased to submit this statement on one

of H.R. 43563, The International Anti-Bribery And Fair Competition Act Of

1998, which is the problem of the expansive immunities of the international satellite
communications companies, Intelsat and Inmarsat.

PanAmSat has competed with Intelsat for over a decade, and knows first-hand the

roblems caused by an entity providing commercial services under the cloak of dip-
l:;matic immunities. These immunities include exemption from legal process and
regulatory oversight. They distinguish Intelsat and Inmarsat from an; g:ivate com-
mercial competitor and are one of the principal “tilts” in the unlevel playing field.

Perhaps even worse, the U.S. Signatory to organizations, Comsat, enjoys im-
munity, even though it is a publicly-traded, commercial company. The FCC has stat-
ed that “unlike any of its competitors, Comsat uniquely benefits from immunity
from suit and legal process in the U.S. arising from its status as the U.S. Signatory
to INTELSAT. Comsat's immunity gives it an incentive to engage in potentially
anticompetitive behavior either unilaterally or with other market participants.” See
FCC Order in the Matter of Comsat Petition for Forbearance from Non-Dominant
Carrier Regulation and for Reclassification as a Non-Dominant Carrier, 155 (1998).
The FCC suggested that Comsat should make an appropriate waiver its immunity
if it wanted to use Intelsat to serve the U.S. domestic telecom market and Comsat
took the Commission to court rather than waive any nmt of its imm um&

Let me give you a very real example of how thi unmumt; works. When
PanAmSat e the first company to receive a license from the FCC to compete
against Intelsat, Intelsat struck back. For three years in a row, its Signatories
unanimously passed resolutions agreeing to boycott any competing satellite systems.
Comsat participated in this boycott resolution, even tho this was contnrgl:
U.a.lﬁolicy. The boicott almost killed PanAmSat in its e. In fact when our
satellite waa) launched four years after the boycott resolution, it went up without
a single customer.

l::ng rare in an antitrust case that you find such an obvious “smoking gun” as
Intelsat”s boycott resolution. However, the courts found that the boycott resolution
could not be entered into evidence, as it was protected by Comsat’s immunity for
actions taken as a Signatory. This immunity comes from the Head
ment that the United States, as Intelsat’s host country, entered into with In t.
See Alpha !l;gnwom Space Communications, Inc. v. Communications Satellite Corp.,
946 F.2d 168 (2d Cir. 1991), cert. denied, 60 U.S.L,W. 3578 (Feb. 24, 1992); 968 F.
Supp. 876 (S.D.N.Y. 1996), affd, 113 F.3d 372 (2d Cir. 1997). When a commercial
boycott can be protected under Intelsat immunity, it shows that the courts’ distinc-
tion between Signatory and common carrier activities is not tenable.

How did we get to this position?

The Intelsat Agreement provides only limited guidance as to the scope of immu-
nity that was intended for Intelsat and its officials. Article XV(c) states that the

in whose territory Intelsat’s headquarters is located (i.e., the United States)

grant privileges, exemptions and immunities “in accordance with the Head-
quarters Agreement,” and that the other Parties shall make a grant “in accordance
with the [privileges, exemptions and immunities] Protocol.” Article XV(c) does not,
however, speci&awhat the privileges, exemptions and immunities should be, other
than to state t they should be “appropriate,” and that, as to “immunity from
! process in respect of acts done or words written or spoken in the exercise of
[officers” and employees“] duties,” the pﬁmes, exemptions and immunities should
be‘;tgrahmtentmdinthemtobep ided for in the Headquarters Agreement
an i

/‘
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The Head rs Agleement also leaves this question largely unanswered: to
what extent Intelsat and its officials are immune from suit or 1 process? Section
16 of the HQ Afreement affords immunity “from suit and 1 process” to “{t]he
officers 'and ‘employees 'of Intelsat, the representatives of the Parties and of the Sig-
natories and persons participating in arbitration p i pursuant to the
Intelsat ment.” This immunity, however, is limited to “acts performed by them
in their official capacity and falling within their functions,” and Section 16 does not
elaborate upon the intended meaning of those terms.

The best evidence of what was intended can be found in the International Organi-
zation Immunity Act (“IOIA”), which (through an implementing Executive Order)
provides immunity to Intelsat under U.S. law, and the Protocol, which implements
the same immuni?' language in Article XV(c) of the Intelsat ment for coun-
tries belongin% to Intelsat other than the United States as the HQ Agreement does
for dpurposes of Intelsat immunity within the United States. Both sources—the IOIA
and the Protocol—suggest that Intelsat and its officials lack immunity in connection
with Intelsat’s commercial activities.

In 1945, in anticipation of the establishment of the United Nations, Congress
passed the International Organization Immunity Act (“IOIA”), which granted to des-
ignated international organizations the same immunities as those granted to “for-
eign governments.” 22 U.S.C. §§288 et seq. At that time, the immunity granted to
foreign governments was absolute and drew no distinction between commercial and
governmental activities. The IOIA does, however, provide that the President may re-
strict the immunity of any particular organization. The reason for this reservation
of right was to “permit the adjustment or limitation of the privileges in the event
that any international organization should engage, for example, in activities of a
ctargenzrcial nature.” S. Rep. No. 861, 79th Cong., 1st Sess. 4 (1945) (emphasis
a .

A 1973 executive order designated Intelsat as an international o ization for
pux&oses of the IOIA. Executive Order 11718, 38 Fed. Reg. 12797 (1973). In 1976,
in the month preceding the execution of the HQ Agreement, Congress passed the
Foreign Sovereign Immunities Act (“FSIA”), which codified the “commercial activi-
ties” exception to the IOIA. 28 U.S.C. §§1602 et seti) FSIA provides that foreign gov-
ernments are not immune for any “action [that] is based upon a commercial activity
carried on in the United States by the foreign state; or upon an act performed in
the United States in connection with a commercial activity of the foreign state else-
where; or upon an act outside the territory of the United States in connection with
a commercial activity of the foreign state elsewhere and that the act causes a direct
effect in the United States.” 28 U.S.C. § 1605(aX2). In 1977, President Ford issued
an executive order revoking the pre-FSIA 1973 executive order and re-designatins
}'llmtelsig a:ggll'il )international organization for purposes of the IOIA. 42 Fed. Reg. 433

an. 19, X

Thus, the immunities of international organizations under IOIA must be cotermi-
nous with those afforded foreign governments under FSIA, pursuant to which for-

governments have no immunity for their commercial activities. With respect to
IOIA immunity, therefore, Intelsat should not be immune from suit or legal process
on the basis of its commercial activities.

If Intelsat already does not e!\io¥ immunity from suit for its commercial activities
under the HQ ent and the IOIA as modified by the FSIA, then why is it nec-
essary to enact Section 5(b)?

In addition to narrowing the overbroad decision in Alpha Lyracom (see above),
Section 5(b) resolves an issue that has not been resolved by the courts. The U.S.
government has taken the position that the FSIA did eliminate immunity from suit
under the IOIA for commercial activities, but no court has resolved the issue defini-
tively. The federal government went on record in favor of this position in Broadbent
v. Organization of American States, 628 F.2d 27 (D.C. Cir. 1980). In its brief in that
case, the United States argued:

[Tlhere can be, we submit, no question that since the passage t‘;&fm ago
of the Immunities Act [FFSIA], international organizations are now fully subject
to suits in American courts for their acts jure &estonia [i.e., for their commercial
activities]. The suggestion advanced below by the amici [Intelsat] that the Inter-
national Organization Immunity Act somehow ossified in 1945 the doctrine of
absolute foreign sovereign immunity with respect to international organizations
is devoid of substance.

Oclzrifsf ﬁl);'lt;xe United States, Broadbent v. OAS, 628 F.2d 27 (D.C. Cir. 1980), filed

The court, although it determined that it did not need to resolve the issue of the
effect of the FSIA on the IOIA, noted that the position of the United States was
supported by the doctrine that “ordinarily, [a] statute which refers to the law of a
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subject generally adopts the law on the subject as of the time the law was in-
voked...including all the amendments and modifications of the law subsequent to
the time the referenced statute was enacted.” Broadbent, 628 F.2d at 31. Since that
time, the United States Department of State has indicated that it concurs with the
views expressed in Broadbent by the United States Department of Justice.

Accordingly, in the context of international o izations providing communica-
tions services, Section 5(b) clarifies that post-FSIA, international organizations do
not have immunity from suit or legal process under the IOIA in connection with
their commercial activities.

I urge you to pass The International Anti-Bribery And Fair Competition Act Of
1998 with its provision to extend legal process to Intelsat and Inmarsat. This will
rectify a persistent problem that has negatively affected the growth of competition
in international satellite telecommunications.

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
WASHINGTON, DC
September 16, 1998

The Honorable JOHN DINGELL

Ranking Minority Member

Committee on Commerce, House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515-6115

DEAR REPRESENTATIVE DINGELL: I appreciated the opportunity to appear before
the House Subcommittee on Finance and hazardous Materials in support of H.R.
4353, the International Antibribery and Fair Comﬁﬁﬁon Act of 1998. During the
course of the hearing you posed two questions to which I agreed to respond in writ-

ing.

i‘irst, you asked me whether the international satellite provisions of H.R. 4353
were needed to implement the OECD Antibribery Convention. The Administration
draft bill contains those provisions that we deem necessary to implement the
Antibribery Convention.

You also inquired whether anything in the international satellite provisions of
H.R. 4353 affects the privileges and immunities of COMSAT, such as immunities -
that might be available to COMSAT in antitrust litigation. It is my understanding
that these provisions would not alter COMSAT'’s privileges and immunities. When
COMSAT acts as U.S. signatory to international satellite organizations it is entitled
to certain privileges and immunities as the designated representative of the United
States. When COMSAT acts outside its role as U.S. signatory to international sat-
ellite organizations, it is not entitled to such privileges and immunities. This will
not change under H.R. 4353.

We have been advised by the Office of Management and Budget that there is no
objection to the submission of this report to the Congress from the standpoint of the
Axiministration’s program.

Sincerely,
ANDREW J. PINCUS
General Counsel

cc: The Honorable Tom Blile
The Honorable Michael G. Oxley
The Honorable Thomas J. Manton

O



www.libtool.com.cn

Digitized by G 00816






www.libtool.com.cn

Digitized by G 00816









www.libtool.com.cn

Digitized by G 00816



ISBN 0-16-058008-0




www.libtool.com.cn

Digitized by G 00816



